

BULGARIAN ACADEMY OF SCIENCES INSTITUTE OF INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGIES

Metaheuristic methods for reducing cutting tasks

Georgi Evtimov Evtimov

ABSTRACT

 $OF\ DISSERTATION \\ for\ obtaining\ the\ educational\ and\ scientific\ degree\ "doctor"$

professional field 4.6 "Informatics and computer sciences"

Scientific Supervisior: Prof. Stefka Fidanova

Sofia, 2021

Contents

1	Intr	oduction 9
	1.1	Actuality of thesis
	1.2	Overview of the main results in the field
	1.3	Aims and objectives of the dissertation
	1.4	Research approach
2	Con	nputational Geometry: Basic Definitions 17
	2.1	Definition of List
	2.2	Definition of point, segment and polygon
	2.3	Rotation of point
	2.4	Perpendicular from a point to a line
	2.5	Finding of box of polygon $\dots \dots \dots$
	2.6	Mirror image of polygon
	2.7	Finding the direction of a polygon $(CW \text{ or } anti - CW) \dots 21$
	2.8	Angle between two vectors. Internal angle of a polygon
	2.9	Crossing of two segments
	2.10	Point in polygon
	2.11	Add points in a linear segment
	2.12	Remove redundant points from a linear segment
	2.13	Crossing of two polygons
	2.14	Reduction of polygon vertices
3	Tas	k for 1D Cutting Stock Problem. 27
	3.1	Formulation of the task
	3.2	Finding a complete solution for $1D$ cutting. $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
	3.3	Results at $1D$ cutting. Examples. 33
4	Tas	k for 2D Cutting Stock Problem. 36
	4.1	Formulation of the task
	4.2	Strategy for selection of an input polygon. Metaheuristic methods 39
	4.3	Strategy for choosing a solution from valid placements
	4.4	Finding a possible location of the plate in the filling polygon 43
	4.5	Elimination of the real waste in 2D cutting
	4.6	Results at $2D$ cutting. Examples. $\dots \dots \dots$
5	Con	clusion 49
	5.1	List of publications
	5.2	Approbation of the results
	5.3	Yields
	5.4	Declaration of originality
	5.5	Thanks

List of Figures

1.1	Steel Construction		10
1.2	Steel Structure 1		12
1.3	Steel Structure 2		12
1.4	Initial main polygon (to be filled).		15
1.5	Exemplary input polygons (dimensions are significantly increased).		15
1.6	Main polygon before cutting		15
1.7	Main polygon after cutting.		15
2.1	box of polygon		20
2.2	Area of Trapeze		21
3.1	Defining a linear cut		28
3.2	Illustration of the ant method		29
3.3	Value		29
3.4	Comemercial product for $1D$ CSP		33
3.5	Solution of $1D$ cutting with a commercial product. \ldots \ldots \ldots		33
3.5 4.1	Solution of 1 <i>D</i> cutting with a commercial product	· ·	33 40
$3.5 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2$	Solution of 1D cutting with a commercial productClassification of metaheuristics with populationsInput polygons	· ·	$\begin{array}{c} 33\\ 40\\ 45 \end{array}$
 3.5 4.1 4.2 4.3 	Solution of 1D cutting with a commercial productClassification of metaheuristics with populationsInput polygonscommercial product FP Opti2D	 	33 40 45 46

List of Tables

3.1	Input data for profile cutting.	29
3.2	Results with Ants for $1D$ cutting	34
3.3	Резултати с $Greedy + n^3$ method for 1D CSP	35
3.4	Comparison of results for $1D$ cutting	35
4.1	Comparison of a commercial product and the presented algorithm $\ . \ .$	48

List of Algorithms

1	nsidePolyAngle	23
2	ACOAlgorithm	31

List of abbreviations

abbreviations Description
1 . <i>CW</i> Construction of a polygon in a clockwise direction
2. $anti - CW$ Construction of a polygon counterclockwise
3. A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_n Name of vertex from polygon A .
4. B_1, B_2, \ldots, B_n Name of vertex from polygon B .
5. pt_1, pt_2, \dots, pt_n Vertices from polygon. each vertex is a vector with coordinates $[X_n, Y_n]$
6. pt_m Middle point between points p_i и p_{i+1}
7. X_i X coordinate of the point pt_i
8. Y_i Y coordinate of the point pt_i
9. F_i Area of <i>i</i> -th polygon
10. $+F$ Positive sum of the area of polygons
11. $-F$ Negative sum of the area of polygons
12. α_i <i>i</i> -th angle between two vectors
13. $ptX_1, ptX_2, \dots, ptX_n$ Crossing points between two polygons
14. \vec{a}
15. <i>list</i> List with elements
16. $1D$ One-dimensional case
17. $2D$ Two-dimensional case
18. iff Then and only then Тогава и само тогава
19. <i>fuzz</i> Blurred of the coordinates. Maximum permissible deviation from a given coordinate
20. && Logical AND

The dissertation was discussed and admitted to the defense at an extended session of the section "Scientific calculations" of IICT-BAS, which took place on The dissertation contains 143 pages, 39 tables, figures 143, algorithms 10, references 117. 6 publications have been published on the dissertation. The defense of the dissertation will take place on from in room 218 of block 25A of IICT-BAS at an open meeting of scientific jury composed of:

The materials of the dissertation are available to those interested in a room of IICT-BAS, Acad. G. Bonchev Str., Bl. 25A

Author Georgi Evtimov Evtimov.

Title: Metaheuristic Methods for Solving Cutting Stock Problems

Chapter 1 Introduction

The need for optimization of human labor leads to mass distribution of computing electronic devices that in most cases they replace the human presence. That's where it starts the extreme development of information technology (IT) as a tool to control computing devices. Significant reduction in the cost of electronics further develops this process. More and more production machines are operated by computers, whether used by a small, medium or small enterprise great. A natural continuation of this process is the development of a network to integrate electronic devices called the Internet.

There is a current trend to redirect all services from reality to virtual reality. Hightech industries in the manufacturing sector are massively building systems for planning and managing the resources of production. Information systems allow optimizing resources at all levels of the organizational hierarchy. This optimization in most cases has a positive impact on both the competitiveness of the company and contributes for more flexible and faster finding new markets. Use of information systems by companies makes it possible to their customers to solve better, faster and more efficiently subjectspecific problems. This approach is especially effective in the field of heavy industry and construction.

The widespread application of IT in Europe and Bulgaria has created a dynamic and highly competitive environment in which a company without Implementing IT solutions is often doomed to bankruptcy. The need to cut production costs is vital important for the survival of the enterprise. On the other hand, customer requirements are growing, which further fuels the need for rapid solutions to optimize material and human resources, which is achieved effectively using software. This market situation reveals new and almost unlimited possibilities for the application of application software in solving a variety of tasks. Any software in which knowledge is applied can be seen as a strategic source of innovation. Another flexibility of IT is the ability for the technology to be developed by a third party that does not belong to the company, but to be effectively applied by many other companies.

In short, the focus of research combined with technological innovation is one of the most dynamic areas of development of modern industry. The present dissertation is an effort in this direction. The motivation and object of application of this work comes from the construction industry and in particular from the production of steel structures.

One of the most important and widely practiced activities there is the following: for the needs of a construction site it is necessary to cut a certain number of details (often reaching thousands) with different sizes, shapes, thicknesses, and in some cases from different material. The material is delivered in the form of metal sheets or remnants of sheets from which details have been previously cut. An example of such a steel structure is shown in Figure ??. It is necessary to cut out the necessary details while minimizing the cost of material.

This statement is a special case of the general mathematical problem for optimal cutting. The practical task for optimal cutting lies in the following simple formulation: set is defined material (for example, in the textile industry it is fabric, in building constructions it is metal sheets) and a large amount of often different, details. It is necessary to cut out the necessary details while minimizing material consumption. In practice, this means minimizing the material that remains after cutting and cannot be recovered except to be recycled. This unused material is often called waste. This task is mathematically formulated more than 80 years ago in connection with the industrialization of garment production. Similar types of problems arise in many other industrial productions and the use of optimization solutions can lead to significant material savings.



Figure 1.1: Steel Construction

The scientific methods proposed in this paper will be useful and most suitable for the needs of start-ups, including those in the software field. The methods presented here are based on mathematics and logic and do not use external libraries, can be written in any programming language and can help the development of any company.

1.1 Actuality of thesis

The topic of optimal cutting becomes even more relevant over the last two decades, finding a variety of applications in many industrial industries. The task is especially important now that the market is open and companies have to compete with a large number of competitors with modern equipment and low labor costs.

On the other hand, the mass consumption of goods leads to the need to optimize the production of these goods. This includes both minimizing the consumption of energy and raw materials and reducing the use of human labor. The problem is very acute in heavy industries, especially when it is necessary to make a large number of elements from expensive material. These two features are present, for example, in the construction industry. Therefore, the problem of optimal cutting there is on the agenda with special relevance.

An overview of the existing methods and their implementation in application software is made below in the Section 1.2. Here we will only note that the software market for the needs of optimal cutting has basically two types of implementation approaches. In one approach, the plates are approximated to rectangles that are optimally placed on the steel sheet, and in the second they have their exact geometry. In methods that apply approximation to a rectangle the disadvantage is that in figures other than a rectangle the waste is large. In different industries, a large number can be understood as a variety of numbers. In the present paper we will understand 25-50 % for large waste, 10-25 % for medium large waste, 0-10 % for small waste. When working with triangular shapes formed by straight lines on all three sides, the waste is 50 %. Big waste. This approach has limited application, but is used quite widely and gives good results in glassmaking and the paper industry. In both types of software, the input of the cutting objects is done manually. The polygons are entered by coordinates of the vertices or by segments of the sides. It takes a lot time and it is possible to make inaccuracies and / or errors in data entry.

In the last three decades, CAD systems have been widely used for the design of construction sites. In the presented dissertation the problem of optimal disclosure of building elements (or plates) is solved under the assumption that the polygons (plates) are generated and provided to the builder by a CAD system. Then the data is preprocessed and finally the plates are cut with their exact geometry.

Preparation of plates for the needs of steel structures represent a certain class subtasks for optimal cutting, which is characterized by a number of features that lead to simplification and to complicate the task of cutting. The most important features are:

- 1. often the planks have complex shapes, the boundaries of which are arbitrary nonself-intersecting polygons (in rare cases, making elements with elliptical contours is reduced to the above case by approximation with polygons with sufficient accuracy for practice);
- 2. very often the plate does not have a "face" and a "back", which allows a mirror search of its location in the cutting process; this feature can lead to material savings, but increases the complexity of the problem.
- 3. in the set of slats to be produced, there is often a considerable variety of sizes, areas and shapes.

The paper focuses on methods for solving the problem for cutting into slats in 2D. The two-dimensional cutting task is more difficult than the one-dimensional, especially when the cut-out figures are not convex and have an irregular shape. Both tasks are NP -complete combinatorial optimization tasks [12], [13].



Figure 1.2: Steel Structure 1.



Figure 1.3: Steel Structure 2.

As an illustration, some examples of the case of steel structures will be presented. In the steel hall shown in figure ref fig: 3DView1 there may be about 2000 - 3000 steel plates for cutting. They are of different thickness, in practice we often have to work with 6 different thicknesses. Therefore, from a metal sheet of a given thickness should be cut about 500 pieces of plates with quite complex shape. In the present case rotation and mirror image of the plate are recommended in the optimization of the cut. Moreover, there are slats in which the ratio of length to width (of course as the plate is placed in a rectangle with minimum dimensions) is more than 100.

1.2 Overview of the main results in the field

The problem of optimal cutting (CSP) occurs in many industrial areas [61]. Most authors solve 2D cuts by approximating the input polygons (figures) to rectangles. These solutions are also applicable in many industries. For example, the production of paper and glass [24], container loading, multi-scale integration (VLSI) design, and various scheduling tasks [55].

The more complex version of the problem is when the input polygons (figures) are not approximated to rectangles. This problem arises in building structures in the manufacture of steel products, the manufacture of clothing, the manufacture of footwear, etc. In 24 the main theme is a two-dimensional orthogonal packaging problem in which a fixed group of small rectangles should be mounted in a large rectangle and the unused area of large rectangles should be minimized. The algorithm combines a substitution method with a genetic algorithm. In [45] a Greedy (greedy) procedure of random (randomized) adaptive search has been developed. In this study, there is a large primary stock that needs to be cut into smaller pieces to maximize the value of the pieces. Cintra [49] offers a precise algorithm based on dynamic programming that is suitable for small problems, since the problem is NP-difficult. Dusberger and Raidl [62], [63] offer two meta-heuristic algorithms based on searching for variable neighborhoods. The above works solve the simplified problem with rectangular elements. In the building industry, slabs are polygons that can be irregular in shape and can be convex or concave, but not just intersecting. Such a variety of forms significantly increases the severity of the problem. As the slats or entrance polygons can be applied in a mirror, since the steel sheets are homogeneous on both sides. The complexity of the task is also increased by the fact that a triangular plate can be described with more than three points.

1.3 Aims and objectives of the dissertation

The main aims set for the doctoral student are of scientifically applied and applied nature. They can be summarized as follows.

Dissertation objectives:

- 1. Optimal cutting of linear elements with minimal waste;
- 2. Optimal cutting of two-dimensional elements with an irregular shape with minimal waste.

To achieve these goals, the following tasks were formulated:

- Task 1. Development of an algorithm for solving the problem of one-dimensional (linear) cutting;
- Task 2. Development of an algorithm for solving the problem of cutting twodimensional elements;
- Task 3. To make a program implementation of the developed algorithms and to be implemented the comparison of real construction sites with existing in practice methods of cutting.

The basis of development is a CAD environment for obtaining graphic information from a given construction site. After optimization, information is generated in terms of the same CAD environment. For this purpose, a numerical algorithm for cutting (placement) of arbitrary non-intersecting polygons has been developed. (called planks and generated by the CAD system) from a user-specified polygon (steel sheet). The focus of the dissertation are planar elements (sheet material) 2D figures (called plates here). Geometrically, this means that a certain number of figures in the plane are arranged in an area with a given user closed loop. This is a fairly general mathematical problem that can be applied in a variety of industries. The algorithm allows and additional settings and various principles in the optimization when arranging the figures. These tasks are based entirely on examples from practice, and the input data are from actually designed and executed construction sites.

1.4 Research approach

This dissertation deals with the solution of two optimization problems: (1) cutting of linear profiles, steel bars, T - and Π -shaped profiles, etc.) or 1D cutting and (2) cutting of two-dimensional (flat) plates of steel sheets.

The first task is one-dimensional (linear), 1D cutting. No optimizations are introduced for 1D optimization special definitions, as it works with one parameter, the length of the element. The task of minimal waste comes down to finding the minimum number of profiles used. Although it is easier than the two-dimensional task, it is also NP complex. The approach uses the ant method.

The second task is it 2D cutting. The data includes an incoming list of n per number of laths (called input polygons) that need to be arrange as tightly as possible in a polygon, called the main. In search of a possible placement of incoming polygons can be applied rotation and mirror image. Once the location of the input polygon is selected it is necessary to apply the algorithm for "subtraction" ("cutting") of two polygons. This is done in order for the next incoming polygon to look for a location in the rest of the main polygon. This (cut) strip is then removed from the list with input strips. This is repeated until all the bars in the input list are exhausted. Then the overall solution (the set of planks) is evaluated by metaheuristics. See point ??.



Figure 1.4: Initial main polygon (to be filled).



Figure 1.6: Main polygon before cutting.



Figure 1.5: Exemplary input polygons (dimensions are significantly increased)



Figure 1.7: Main polygon after cutting.

A wide range of literature has been used in the process of studying the problem. Created new methods and algorithms are published in the author's articles, [12, 13, 15, 14]. Three methods have been developed. The first is to evaluate the input polygons (sets). To their angles and lengths. This method gives a score from 0. to 1. for the highest probability that a polygon will be placed in the fill polygon at a given peak. The second method gives an estimate of the largest contact length (area) between two polygons. The third method is hybrid metaheuristics. Gives an assessment of all admissible solutions for a given peak. The score for each decision is between 0. and 1. The one with the highest score is chosen. If there is more than one solution with a maximum score, one of them is chosen at random. The combination of the three methods allows us not to look for complete exhaustion of the possible combinations for placing the input polygons Π_i in the polygon of filling Δ . Two new algorithms have been developed, which are an improvement on two existing algorithms. One is the Ray method [40]. The addition is that before applying the Ray method, it is checked whether the given point is in the box of the polygon, if so then it is checked for the whole polygon. For a definition of box on the polygon, see point 2.5. The box of the polygon will be used if the number of vertices of the given polygon is greater than 4. The other method is "Bentley-Ottman" [39]. The addition is that not all segments are crawled, and the algorithm stops the first time the two segments intersect.

As a final result of the research of the problem, software was developed that successfully solves both tasks. A comparison of the obtained results with the results from

the use of commercial software is made. The advantages of the created program over the tested commercial software are given in 4.6 and in 5.

Chapter 2

Computational Geometry: Basic Definitions

In this section the geometric objects point, linear segment and polygon in the twodimensional plane are used. All points will be represented as a list of ordered numbers (coordinates), [9], in two-dimensional cases these are pairs of numbers P = (x, y). Here we also discuss the concepts important for the construction of algorithms when a point is inside a polygon, intersection and subtraction of two polygons, etc.

2.1 Definition of List

The list is strictly ordered items. Each element can be a number, a string or another list. Examples:

- 1. list(X, Y) point given by its Cartesian coordinates;
- 2. $list(pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_i)$ a list of points, where pt_i is a list representing a point with index i;
- 3. *list* $(e_0, e_1, \ldots, e_{n-1})$ a list of segments where e_i is a linear segment with index i, see below.

2.2 Definition of point, segment and polygon

Definition of point.

The points in the d-dimensional space are represented as an ordered list of d numbers called coordinates, [9]. Since we consider the problem in a plane, in this work the point pt_i is defined as $pt_i = list(x_i, y_i)$, where the coordinates x_i and y_i are real numbers. When working with real numbers using computer arithmetic raises the question of the rounding error. The error of rounding real numbers is an important and extensive field in mathematics. The following rules have been adopted:

- 1. We work with an accuracy of four characters after the decimal point .0001;
- 2. We accept a deviation of fuzz, which is a real number greater than 0.

These rules are dictated by the need to work with data produced by CAD systems. In the field of design of objects made of steel structures, the dimensions of the structures are give in millimeters, so all numerical data (coordinates of points, segments, etc.) are in millimeters. For the needs of the construction industry (steel structures), the difference in the lengths of the sides of the plates of 0.5mm does not make the detail indistinguishable. That is why we accept them as the same.

We assume that two points coincide $P_i \equiv P_q$, ako:

$$(x_i - fuzz) \le x_q \le (x_i + fuzz) \land (y_i - fuzz) \le y_q \le (y_i + fuzz)$$
(2.1)

или

$$max\{|x_i - x_q|, |y_i - y_q|\} \le fuzz$$
(2.2)

Definition of linear segment.

We will use two types of segments:

(1) CAD linear segment. $CADe_i = list(pt_0, pt_1, dots, pt_i)$ is set with a list of points that lie on one line; such segments are obtained from the operation of the CAD system, which generates all input data used in this work.

(2) Linear segment $e_i = (pt_i, pt_{i+1})$ a closed set of points lying on a line between two points pt_i and pt_{i+1} , called endpoints, [9]. The items in the e_i list are sorted. The first is the initial and the second the final. In our work, the linear segments are obtained after removing the inner points of the CAD segment.

Definition of polygon.

Polygon is closed area of the plane surrounded by n linear segments forming a closed curve [9] Note that we are using a linear segment here, not a CAD linear segment. Let pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n be n points on a plane such that $pt_0 = pt_n$. The points pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n form a cyclic list. While pt_0 is followed by pt_1, pt_{n-1} is followed by $pt_0 = pt_n$. The polygon is also described by its vertices, the endpoints of its segments, so that equivalently, $\Pi = list (pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n)$. We say that two segments are adjacent when they have only one common endpoint.

Linear segments form a polygon if and only if:

- 1. The intersection point between each pair of adjacent segments in the cyclic list is: $e_i \cap e_{i+1} = pt_{i+1}$, for all i = 0, ..., n 1;
- 2. Non-adjacent segments do not intersect.

We will call the points pt_i vertices of the polygon, and a segment of the polygon will we call it a linear segment. Note that a polygon with n vertices has a n segment.

2.3 Rotation of point

Let's look at two different points $pt_A = list(x_a, y_a)$ If $pt_{base} = list(x_{base}, y_{base})$ in the coordinate system XOY. We want to turn the point pt_A arround the base point pt_{base} of given angle β . If the angle β is positive number, then the rotation is counterclockwise anti - CW, otherwise the rotation is clockwise CW. After the rotation we will get a new point $pt_B = list(x_b, y_b)$ in the coordinate system XOY.

To make the necessary calculations and get the calculation formulas for the coordinates of the point obtained after the rotation, we will introduce a new coordinate system X'O'Y', whose coordinate origin matches pt_{base} . The axes of the new coordinate system X'O'Y' are translate parallel to the axes of the XOY coordinate system. For the new coordinate system we get the coordinates of the point pt_A , $x'_a = (x_a - x_{base})$

and $y'_a = (y_a - y_{base})$ or $pt_A = list(x'_a, y'_a)$ in the new coordinate system X'O'Y'. The turning radius R is found by the formula:

$$R = \sqrt{x_a'^2 + y_a'^2} \tag{2.3}$$

The angle of rotation α is receiving by formula:

$$\alpha = \arccos \frac{x_a'}{R} \tag{2.4}$$

Then the coordinates of the point pt_B in the coordinate system XOY are:

$$x_b = x_{base} + \frac{R}{\cos(\alpha + \beta)} \tag{2.5}$$

$$y_b = y_{base} + \frac{R}{\sin(\alpha + \beta)} \tag{2.6}$$

2.4 Perpendicular from a point to a line

The line is set with two points $A = list(x_a, y_a) B = list(x_b, y_b)$ and the test point is $T = list(x_t, y_t)$. We want to find a point $C = list(x_c, y_c)$ from the line list(A, B)such that the vector defined by the points T and C are perpendicular to the line.

Before we start looking for the point C, we need to check if the points $A = list(x_A, y_A)$, $B = list(x_B, y_B)$ and $T = list(x_t, y_T)$ do not lie on the same line. This is done by finding the face of the triangle F = list(A, B, T). The result we will get from this algorithm is the oriented face of the triangle list(A, B, T). We are only interested in whether the person F is zero or not. If the person F = 0, then the points lie on one line and we do not need to look for the perpendicular vector TC to the line list(A, B). If the person $F \neq 0$. Then the algorithm proceeds in the following steps, according to [41]:

- 1. If $x_A = x_B$, then the line is vertical and the search point is $pt_C = list(x_A, y_T)$.
- 2. If $y_A = y_B$, then the line is vertical and the point sought is $pt_C = list(x_T, y_A)$;
- 3. If the above conditions are not met, then we look for the slope m of the line list(A, B);

$$m = \frac{y_B - y_A}{x_B - x_A} \tag{2.7}$$

$$x_C = \frac{\left(\frac{x_T}{m} + y_T + m.x_A - y_A\right)}{m + \frac{1}{m}}$$
(2.8)

$$y_C = y_A + m(x_C - x_A) (2.9)$$

Or the coordinates of the desired point is: $C = list(x_C, y_C)$.



Figure 2.1: box of polygon

2.5 Finding of *box* of polygon

By box of polygon $\Pi_i = list(pt_0, pt_1 \dots pt_n)$ we will understand the rectangular shell of the given polygon Π_i . Look figure 2.1.

To find box on the polygon Π_i we have to go through the list of points $\Pi_i = list(pt_0, pt_1 \ dotspt_n)$ and for each point we take its coordinates on X.pt and on Y.pt. Then sort the two new lists in descending order, $listX = (x_0, x_1 \dots x_n)$ and $listY = (y_0, y_1 \dots y_n)$. The first value of listX will give us maxX the last minX. We do the same for the listY list. Thus we get the coordinates of the points $boxpt_1 = list(minX, minY)$ and $boxpt_3 = list(maxX, maxY)$. Point $boxpt_1$ is always at the bottom, on the left. Point $boxpt_3$ is always at the top, on the right.

2.6 Mirror image of polygon

By mirror image of a polygon we will mean a mirror image on all sides of the polygon, which are not parallel to each other.

The polygon $Mirror1 = list(mpt_0, mpt_1, mpt_2, mpt_3)$ is obtained from the shaded polygon $\Pi_i = list(pt_0, pt_1, pt_2, pt_3)$. To find the mirror image of the polygon P_i uses the following sequence:

- 1. We take the first pt_0 and the second pt_1 point from the polygon P_i .
- 2. We form the rights L1 L1. The line L1 L1 is formed by two points. The first point is $pt_{L1} = (polar(pt_0; (angle = pt_1, pt_0); 10e10))$. The second point is $pt_{L2} = (polar(pt_1; (angle = pt_0, pt_1)); 10e10)$. We find the polar coordinates of the points pt_{L1} and pt_{L2} base point, angle and length. In this case, the length is chosen large enough to be acceptable for the *CAD* system.
- 3. For each vertex of the polygon P_i we find the heel of the perpendicular to the line L1 L1 and denote it by pt_{Perp_i} . The mirror point is obtained: $mpt_i = (polar(pt_{Perp_i}; (angle = pt_i, pt_{Perp_i}); distance(pt_i, pt_{Perp_i})))$. To find the heel of perpendicular to the line L1 L1 see Subsection ??.

The line L1 - L1 will be collinear with the segment $list(pt_0, pt_1)$. Then the distance $distance(pt_0, pt_{Perp_i})$ will be zero and the points pt_0 and mpt_i will coincide. Any pair of consecutive vertices $list = (pt_i, pt_{i+1})$ on the polygon P_i can be used to find the line L1 - L1.

2.7 Finding the direction of a polygon (CW or anti - CW)

Here we will discuss ways to determine the direction, (clockwise (CW) or counterclockwise (anti - CW)), at the boundary of polygon $\Pi = list (pt_0, pt_1, ..., pt_n)$. From the basics known in the literature methods for landmark orientation, here we will present one of the fastest methods for calculating the direction of traversal of the peaks along the border at the Π [28] polygon



Figure 2.2: Area of Trapeze

Let $e_i \in \Pi$ is an arbitrary segment and let its midpoint P_m has coordinates:

$$P_m = \left(\frac{x_i + x_{i+1}}{2}, \frac{y_i + y_{i+1}}{2}\right).$$
(2.10)

Area of the figure between segment $e_i \in \Pi$ and the coordinate axis X is:

$$F_i = \frac{(x_{i+1} - x_i)(y_{i+1} + y_i)}{2} \tag{2.11}$$

Note that the person F_i can be positive, negative or zero. The face sign depends on the order of the points in the list defining P since the layout can be *list* $(pt_0, pt_1, ..., pt_{n-1})$ or *list* $(pt_{n-1}, pt_0, ..., pt_{n-1})$. We will call this person an oriented person. This procedure applies to all e_i segments. To save CPU time, it makes no sense to divide each person by 2. Therefore, the sum of the oriented persons can be recorded as follows:

$$2F = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (x_{i+1} - x_i)(y_{i+1} + y_i)$$
(2.12)

If the coordinates of the points on vertices $list(pt_0, pt_1, dots, pt_5)$ satisfy conditions $x_5 > x_4 > x_3 > x_2 > x_1 > x_0$, then the corresponding areas are positive and F > 0. If the coordinates of the points on vertices $list(pt_0, pt_1, dots, pt_5)$ satisfy the conditions $x_5 > x_6 > x_7 > x_8 > x_9$, then F < 0

2.8 Angle between two vectors. Internal angle of a polygon.

In order to get a better characteristic for a given landfill, we will need the internal ones its angles. First we will find the angle between two vectors $\vec{a} = list(T, pt_i)$ and $\vec{b} = list(T, pt_{i+1})$, defined in the XOY coordinate system.

We first determine the lengths of the vectors \vec{a} and \vec{b} , and then their scalar product. To find the length of the vector \vec{a} , we will translate the point A_i to zero, $T_i = (list0, 0)$. Then the vectors \vec{a} and \vec{b} will have coordinates (x_a, y_a) and (x_b, y_b) , respectively.

$$\|\vec{a}\| = \sqrt{x_a^2 + y_a^2} \tag{2.13}$$

$$\|\vec{b}\| = \sqrt{x_b^2 + y_b^2} \tag{2.14}$$

the scalar product is:

$$\vec{a} \cdot \vec{b} = x_a x_b + y_a y_b \tag{2.15}$$

and so we get

$$\cos \alpha = \frac{\vec{a} \cdot \vec{b}}{\|a\| \|b\|} \tag{2.16}$$

To find the interior angles of a polygon, we will need to check whether the polygon in the vicinity of a vertex is convex. or not protruding. In order to check this we need to find the orientation of the polygon. To find the interior angles the direction of the polygon must be counterclockwise anti - CW. Then we start checking everyone three points from the polygon $list(pt_i, pt_{i+1}, pt_{i+2})$. We find the inner angle α , which is at the vertex pt_{i+1} . We check the orientation of the three points. If they are clockwise CW, then from 2π we need to subtract the angle α . If the orientation of the vertices $list(pt_i, pt_{i+1}, pt_{i+2})$ is the opposite of clockwise (anti - CW), then we record the angle α without correction.

Algorithm 1 InsidePolyAngle

/*Function for finding internal corners of a polygon*/ procedure INSIDEPOLYANGLE(pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n) if isClockWise pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n then return ptList = reverse pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n i = 0 $L = \text{length of } pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n$ Repeat L for pt_i, pt_{i+1}, pt_{i+2} do $\alpha = \text{getInsideAngle } pt_i, pt_{i+1}, pt_{i+2}$ if isClockWise pt_i, pt_{i+1}, pt_{i+2} then return $\alpha = (2\pi - \alpha)$ else α i = i + 1End Repeat

In this way, it will be possible to write information about the internal angles and lengths of its sides to each polygon.

2.9 Crossing of two segments

Finding an intersection between two lines is an "expensive" operation in terms of CPU time and should be used in the "extreme" case, so here we will look at two functions. The first is to find the coordinates of the intersection point pt_x of two given segments e_1 and e_2 , and the second is to check whether two given segments e_1 and e_2 intersect without looking for the intersection point itself. The first function will return the intersection point $list = (x_i, y_i)$ as a value, and the second - true or false.

Find the coordinates of the intersection point pt_x .

According to [31] and [30] the intersection point ptX = (X, Y) of two given segments $e_1 = (x_1, y_1)$ and $e_2 = (x_2, y_2)$ has coordinates:

$$X = \frac{\begin{vmatrix} x_1 & y_1 & x_1 & 1 \\ x_2 & y_2 & x_2 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_3 & y_3 & x_3 & 1 \\ x_4 & y_4 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_2 & 1 & x_2 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_2 & 1 & x_2 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots \\ x_4 & 1 & x_4 & 1 \\ \vdots \\ x_4 & x_4 & x_4 \\ \vdots \\ x_5 & x_5 \\$$

By calculating the determinants in (2.17), we obtain the following expressions for X and Y:

$$X = \frac{(x_1y_2 - y_1x_2)(x_3 - x_4) - (x_1 - x_2)(x_3y_4 - y_3x_4)}{(x_1 - x_2)(x_3 - y_4) - (y_1 - y_2)(x_3 - x_4)}$$
(2.18)

$$Y = \frac{(x_1y_2 - y_1x_2)(y_3 - y_4) - (y_1 - y_2)(x_3y_4 - y_3x_4)}{(x_1 - x_2)(x_3 - y_4) - (y_1 - y_2)(x_3 - x_4)}.$$
 (2.19)

2.10 Point in polygon

We will consider the following problem in the XOY plane. For a given random point T = list(x, y) (called test point) and polygon $\Pi = list(pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n)$ to determine whether the point is inside the polygon or not. The vertices of the polygon are given by $pt_i = list(x_i, y_i)$.

Here will be considered two methods for solving this problem - Ray crossing method (intersecting beam), [32], and Balanced sum of angles. In the software developed for the dissertation the following approach is used before applying the intersecting beam method to all segments. It is checked by the method of the intersecting beam whether the given point T is in *box* of the polygon Π_i . For more finding *box* on a polygon, see ??.

and if it is in *box* then the Ray method is applied to all segments of the Π polygon. This approach requires crawl the entire list of points $(pt_0, pt_1, ..., pt_n)$ and compare to find the minimum and maximum of each coordinate. This check is done quickly, as it comes down to comparing two numbers. This approach is justified because the number of segments in a polygon is growing very fast. Depending on the complexity of the input polygons and the allowed angles of rotation, the polygon for which we check Π can reaches 300-400 segments. As this check is repeated n a number of times. The complexity of the algorithm is $\mathcal{O}(n^2)$, but if the method set out in ?? is applied, then the complexity can be reduced to $\mathcal{O}(n)$.

Ray crossing method

Check if a point T is in a given polygon Π . Recall that the area surrounded by the landfill is closed, i.e. including the border. For this purpose we build a horizontal half-line

with the beginning the given point T and the end point T_{∞} , which we will call the intersecting ray $Ray = list(T, T_{\infty})$. Under a point in infinity we will understand the largest number that can be generated from a given CAD system. In most cases, 10^{20} is sufficient as an approximation to infinity. The idea of the intersecting beam method is based on the number of intersections with the polygon Π . If the bore of the intersection points is even, then the point T is outside the polygon, otherwise it is inside the polygon.

In special cases, when the intersections of the ray Ray with the segments of polygon Π coincide with a given vertex of the polygon Π inaccurate results are obtained. To solve the problem of coincidence of the transverse current with a given vertex of the polygon, a criterion for "Ascending" and "Descending" segment is introduced.

Balanced sum of angles

The task is to find the oriented internal angle between the vectors. $\vec{a} = list(T, pt_i)$ $\vec{b} = list(T, pt_{i+1}).$

We will now give criteria for when a point T is inside or outside a polygon $\Pi = list(pt_0, \ldots, pt_n)$. We construct the vectors \vec{a}_i from the point T to pt_i , $i = 0, \ldots, n-1$ and find the oriented angles α_i between \vec{a}_i and \vec{a}_{i+1} , $i = 0, \ldots, n-1$. Then we calculate

$$Sum_{\alpha} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \arccos\alpha_i \tag{2.20}$$

If the point T is interior for the polygon Π , then the sum of all interior angles Sum_{alpha} is equal to $\pm 2\pi$. With a calculation of all angles (crawling), this method gives us two important characteristics for a given polygon Π :

1. If $Sum_{\alpha} = 2\pi$ polygon Π is oriented CW;

2. If $Sum_{\alpha} = -2\pi$ polygon Π is oriented anti - CW.

This is a very reliable method, but not fast enough according to the BGSIAM 2017. Also from critical the error that accumulates when adding the corners is also important. Usually the values of the angles are small with a large number of segments of polygon and then a large enough error can accumulate, which in turn, it will be difficult to judge whether the point T is in the polygon Π .

2.11 Add points in a linear segment

Adding points in a linear segment is necessary to find more possible valid ones locations of the polygons P_i , i = 1, dots, in the polygon Δ . See point 4.4. Now let's take a certain polygon $P = list(e_1, e_2, \ldots e_n)$ from the incoming list of polygons. Each segment e_i of the polygon $P = list(e_1, e_2, \ldots e_n)$ is divided into three subsegments. Detailed points are added for each sub-segment. The principle of placing detailed points.

Obtaining detailed points for the segment $e_i = list(pt_i, pt_{i+1})$ is done by polar coordinates (base point, angle and length). We define the function *polar* which returns a point at a given base point, angle and length. The base point is pt_i . The angle of the segment e_i with respect to the abscissa axis OX is $angle(pt_i, pt_{i+1})$. Finding the length of each segment is as follows:

- 1. Divide the segment e_i into the ratio $L_1 = 0.1(distance = pt_i, pt_{i+1})$.
- 2. L_1 is divided by the corresponding number of segments we want to achieve. 3 or 5 divisions can be used.
- 3. The first detailed point will be $pt_{L1,i} = (polar(pt_0, ang_e 1, \frac{L_1}{5}))$.

The calculation of the other detailed points for the segment e_i is done in the same logic as for the point $pt_{L1,i}$. The addition of these detailed points along the boundary of the landfill in some cases increases the quality of valid solutions. When testing, if I place the polygon Π_i at the vertex pt_0 , then we will not get a valid solution (placement of the plate). However, if the polygon Π_i is placed in any of the detailed points, there will be a valid solution.

2.12 Remove redundant points from a linear segment

The inspection is performed before the arrangement of the polygons begins. When representing polygons as a list of vertices $list(pt_0, pt_1, \ldots, pt_n)$ is it is possible to describe a triangle with more than three points. So the number of the vertices (points) in a list do not determine the type of figure.

2.13 Crossing of two polygons

The function for finding the section (intersection) of two polygons A and B is one of the main operations with sets and is often used in cutting algorithms. Unfortunately, the implementation of this operation requires a lot of CPU time. The classic approach is to check whether each segment of the B boundary intersects segment of the boundary of A. This method is easy to implement, but as slow as possible, there is a complexity $\mathcal{O}(n^2)$, [10], p. 21. This approach is not used in the software developed by the author.

Faster methods for checking whether two polygons intersect use finding the points of intersection of their boundaries with their coordinates or verification for logical intersection. In most cases we will use logical intersection of the two polygons, then it is not necessary to know the number or coordinates of the intersection points, suffice it to know that one of the two polygons has at least one vertex that is inside the other landfill. This is also used when searching for a possible position of a polygon Π_i relative to the main polygon Δ . In the section 4.4 for 2D cutting we will give more information.

One of the possible cross-checks is by starting to emit rays from each vertex of the B polygon. And if a vertex from the polygon B is in the polygon A, then the two polygons A and B intersect. Not in this approach it is mandatory to check all points of the polygon B whether they are internal to the polygon A. The method is reliable, but its complexity is almost $\mathcal{O}(n^2)$, since each ray is actually a segment with initial vertex B_i . This approach is relatively faster than the classical method.

tab [0.5 cm] One of the fastest algorithms is that of the "Bentley – Ottmann algorithm", [39], which is concludes with the introduction of a vertical or horizontal "scanning" line passing through all segments. When reaching the beginning of a segment, we report "event" and when we reach the end of the segment we also have an "event" the algorithm uses a vertical scan line. According to [43] the complexity of this algorithm for all K intersections between the N segment is $\mathcal{O}((N+K)\log N)$.

2.14 Reduction of polygon vertices

In the process of searching for a valid solution along the contour of the polygon, detailed points are "inserted", which increase significantly the likelihood of finding a valid solution. In the algorithm developed by the author [13], 15 detailed points are placed on each segment. Three intervals of five points. This area of search for solution-these detailed points. For each of them, the input polygon is translated and rotated. until a valid solution is found. A valid solution is that the input polygon is in the fill polygon. Without crossing the two polygons.

Reducing the polygon will significantly increase the speed of the algorithm and save accordingly computational time. To reduce the polygon, we must determine its direction of construction. Assume that the direction of construction of the polygon Δ is CW. We open a new blank list and start traversing the polygon Δ with every three points $list(pt_{i-1}, pt_i, pt_{i+1})$, $i = 1 \dots n$. We calculate the direction of rotation of the points $list(pt_{i-1}, pt_i, pt_{i+1})$. If their direction coincides with the direction of rotation on the polygon Δ , we check whether $(getPolyArea(pt_{i-1}, pt_i, pt_{i+1}) < minArea$ and if so it we do not write a point pt_i in the empty list, otherwise we write pt_i in the empty list. If the direction does not match on rotation of $list(pt_{i-1}, pt_i, pt_{i+1})$ with Δ we write pt_i in the list.

Chapter 3

Task for 1D Cutting Stock Problem.

3.1 Formulation of the task.

The problem of optimal cutting of elements of a given polygons (plates) dates back to the beginning of the industrial revolution, the second half of the 18th century and the beginning of the 19th century. It is typical for this period of time the exponential development of the productive forces. The industrial revolution is connected not only with the beginning of the mass use of machines, but also with the sharp rise of labor productivity. High labor productivity is directly and directly proportional depending on the consumption of raw materials. Hence the need for optimal use of resources in production. The task of optimal linear cutting mainly affects industry. Industry is a sector that includes the extraction of minerals and the processing of raw materials in intermediate or final products. Conditionally, we can divide the industry into two extractive sectors and processing. The secondary sector also includes construction. Our task stems from the secondary sector - construction. Several types of materials are mainly used in construction: Reinforced concrete, steel, wood and others. In this case, we will focus on steel and wood constructions. These constructions allow to be produced in a workshop and to be installed on the construction site. The production of both types of materials (steel and wood) allows cutting. Let's take for example, the steel structure shown in figure 1.1.

In this construction, cross-sections of various types are used for the rod elements. Double "" T "profiles," L "profiles," C "profiles.

Sections of steel profiles often reach 100 kg/m. At a price of one kilogram of steel of the order of BGN 3.5 lv./ kg. (as of 2021) makes BGN 350 per linear meter. And when we can make savings that are repeated for each account, then the benefit of optimal cutting is obvious.

A list of input profile lengths $L = l_i$ is given. The solution of the problem for 1D will be reduced to finding a solution for Bar_i . Or this is the linear arrangement of part of profiles l_i in a given length Bar_i . The next steps are until all accounts in the L list are exhausted. Optimization involves locking the profiles so that get the smallest possible remainder for each given length Bar_i , see figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Defining a linear cut.

Where Bar_i , i = 1...n, see Figure 3.1, the target fill length for finding one profile layout is displayed. The problem will be solved with the method of ants ACO. The ant method is a metaheuristic method for solving computational problems [16]. This algorithm is part of the algorithms of Social Intelligence (SWARM models of the evolution of culture).

In this case, it is 12,000 units. It cannot be less than the smallest length of the input profiles. To find a valid solution, we take the one with the smallest value of the remainder *waste1* of them among all the solutions found. We must note that *waste1* consists of two wastes. One waste is real - that which remains as material stored in the variable *wasteReal*. The other is technological, written in the variable *wasteCut*. This is the width of the cutting tool. Therefore, the total waste is *waste_i* = *wasteReal* + *wasteCut*. Then the profiles included in the selected solution (green color of figure ref fig: 1D-Waste) exclude them from the input list. The task is repeated until as the incoming list becomes empty. Then we write in a variable *sumWaste* = $(waste_1 + waste_2 + \cdots + wasten)$ scrap from all profiles and save the solution. Once we get the next solution we compare them by *sumWaste*. We choose this with the smaller *sumWaste*. The decisions are repeated or until we get a waste less than 5 % or up to a given calculation time.

3.2 Finding a complete solution for 1D cutting.

Let the following incoming list of cutting profiles be given. The incoming list is obtained directly from the CAD system. One such list is shown in table ref tbl: ProfileInput.

Input data for 1D cutting:

n	Section	Count	Length
1	2	3	4
1	Profile 1	36	320
2	Profile 12	54	330
3	Profile 8	4	330
4	Profile 15	18	334
5	Profile 31	54	340
6	Profile 25	54	350
7	Profile 19	360	365

Table 3.1: Input data for profile cutting.

With n we will mark the "collapsed" list with 18 items. With N we will mark the developed list with 580 items. Three stacking methods were tested. The first is combinatorial optimization by the method of ants ACO, [53] and [54]. An ant was used to find a solution for a Bar_i .



Figure 3.2: Illustration of the ant method.



Figure 3.3: Value.

The Ant Colony Optimization method is part of the population methods. Population methods are part of Metaheuristics. See figure 4.1. In general, this is a probabilistic approach to solving a variety of computational problems. The ACO method solves problems according to given parameters. This method was first proposed by Prof. Marco Dorigo in 1992 in his dissertation.

From then until today, the method proposed by Prof. Dorigo has been extended and modified to be able to solve a wider range of tasks. The idea is taken from nature, so here we will use terms like "ant" and "pheromone". A pheromone is a chemical that is released from the ants in the process of passing a road. This pheromone serves to communicate with other ants. In the beginning, the ants move at random. When they find food, they return to their nest. All the way back and forth they release a pheromone. This pheromone is deposited in their path. The pheromone attracts ants. The more pheromones there are in a given road, the more likely the ants are to move on it. In this way, the amount of pheromone increases and the path to the food source becomes more attractive to other ants. A different number of ants can be used to solve each task. The fewer ants are used to find the global optimum less current computing resources (CPU time) will be required. In the present case, an ant was used. The ant selects any valid element and places it in the valid solutions. For the next solution, it uses a function called transition probability. This feature is a product of the amount of pheromone and heuristic information. The amount of pheromone represents the experience of previous iterations of ants. The heuristic function is information representing prior knowledge of the task. The ant chooses this transition, which has a great deal of pheromone and heuristic information. This is the highest probability of a correct decision. If there is more than one solution with equal probability, then one of them is chosen at random. Once all the ants have found their solutions, the pheromone should be renewed. First, the pheromone is reduced to reduce the impact of previous decisions. A new pheromone proportional to the value of the target function is then added. The logic is that solutions with more pheromone are better than those with less pheromone and so they will become more desirable in the next iteration. In the specific task, the pheromone is placed on the transitions.

Probability of transition.

$$p_{i,j} = \frac{(\tau_{i,j}^{\alpha})(\eta_{i,j}^{\beta})}{\sum (\tau_{i,j}^{\alpha})(\eta_{i,j}^{\beta})},$$
(3.1)

where:

- $\tau_{i,j}$ is the amount of pheromone corresponding to the transition from vertex i to vertex j;
- α is a parameter to control the influence of $\tau_{i,j}$;
- $\eta_{i,j}$ is heuristic information. Combination of the parameters of the objective function and the constraints;
- β is a parameter to control the influence of $\eta_{i,j}$.

Pheromone Update.

$$X = \begin{cases} L_k, & \text{if an ant } K \text{ passes through the edge } i, j \\ 0, & \text{else} \end{cases}$$
(3.2)

Algorithm of the ACO ant method, according to cite ESGI'113.

30

Algorithm 2 ACOAlgorithm
/*Algorithm of ants*/
procedure ACOALGORITHM
Begin
Placing an initial pheromone
While while the criterion is true do
Place each ant at the top vertex
\mathbf{Repeat}
For each , apply for each ant
Choose next vertex
End Foreach , end of apply for each ant
Until , each ant is construct a solution
Pheromone renewal
End While, end of while
\mathbf{End}

Since the creation of the algorithm in 1992 by Prof. Dorigo until today, various modifications of the ACO algorithm have been developed. Some of the most popular variants of the ant optimization algorithm are presented in [17], [18], [19], [20], [21], [22], [23], [53], [54],

In the current 1D task, the largest pheromone is given to those profiles that give the smallest remainder of Bar_i . The length of the profile is its weight because the cross section is the same. It is a constant. See figure 3.3. The *Length2* profile will receive a higher pheromone (rating) than the *Length1* profile. Or these are longer profiles will have a higher rating. The sum of the pheromone for Bar_i is larger for longer profiles. In this case, the ant method exhibits a *Greedy* character.

The second method is dynamic optimization. This approach does not make combinations between profiles, but records the sum of the accounts due to an index. In the next search, the sum of the lengths is not passed through the entire list to the given position, but their sum from previous calculations is used. Give a list of profiles with their lengths $L_p = list(p_0, p_1 \dots p_n)$. The sum of the lengths of the first 5 profiles will be:

- 1. $sum_1 = p_0 + p_1;$
- 2. $sum_2 = sum_1 + p_2;$
- 3. $sum_3 = sum_2 + p_3;$
- 4. $sum_4 = sum_3 + p_4;$
- 5. . . .
- 6. $sum_i = sum_{i-1} + p_i;$

The third method is a combination of *Greedy* and a combinatorial method with complete depletion of the n-element, k-th class. In *Greedy*. method profiles are sorted by length. From largest to smallest. The arrangement of the profiles starts with the largest lengths being placed first. The next placement is the combinatorial method. Method the largest length of the sum of the lengths of each of the three elements in the

list L_p . The combination class is limited to three elements. Each combination differs from each other by at least 1 element.

$$C_n^k = \frac{V_n^k}{P_n^k} = \frac{n!}{k!(n-k)!}$$
(3.3)

Or for ten profiles we have the following number of combinations with three elements:

$$\frac{10!}{3!(10-3)!} = \frac{3628800}{6.5040} = 120 \tag{3.4}$$

The lengths of profiles with the same cross section do not vary widely. In the comparisons made between the three methods, for the purposes of steel structures the hybrid approach $Greedy + n^3$ the algorithm gives the best results in terms of density and time. The combinatorial method works with the "collapsed" list, we will mark with the *n* element = 18 pieces. The maximum number of iterations is $7^3 = 343$. It is not necessary to reduce the number of items *n* by one after each profile placement. In the developed list we will mark with N = 580 pieces. The maximum number of iterations should be $580^3 = 19,511,000$.

Cutting lengths 12000 mm, cutting knife width 0. mm. The number of lengths (profiles) for cutting is unlimited. Number of profiles for cutting - 580. The total length of the profiles for cutting is 205 332 mm. Therefore, the global minimum will be around $\frac{205332}{12,000} = 17.11$, or up to 18 12,000m profiles.

3.3 Results at 1*D* cutting. Examples.

We will use the following commercial product:



Figure 3.4: Comemercial product for 1D CSP.

The Results of calculation:

			Cutting	layouts				
Plan #1 - U 40 x 3	3 mm - Simp	le						9.9.2019 г/
Note 1 demo	plan				Cost			_
Note 2					Yield		95.06%	216 000.0
Note 3					Gross vield		95.06%	216 000.0
Name					Stocks		18	216 000 0
					Parts		580	205 332 0
					Lavouts		4	200 002.0
					Lincut narts			
					onout purto			
Kerf		Left trim			Min rem	nant length	1	
Part increase		Right trim			Rem. sto	orage - Rei	mnants	
Layout 1 of 4	Stock # De	scription				Rest	Length 12 000.0	Repeat 12x
0.0			7 30 x 365.0				10	6 3 x 350.0 950.0
# Part #	Description				Order #		Length	Count
1 7							365.0	30
2 6							350.0	3
Layout	Stock # De	scription				Rest	Length	Repeat
2 of 4	1						12 000.0	4x
6 4 x 350.0 0.0 1 400.	0	5 11 x 340.0	3 330 5 1-5 470.0		2 13 x 330.0		9 760.0	1 320.0
# Part #	Description				Order #		Length	Count
1 6							350.0	4
2 5							340.0	11
3 3							330.0	1
4 2							330.0	13
5 1							320.0	7
Lavout	Stock # De	scription				Rest	Length	Repeat
3 of 4	1						12 000.0	1x
6 2 x 350	5 10 x 340.0	4 100 0		4 15 x 334.0		9 1 19	0 8 x 32	0.0
# Dort #	Description				Ordor #		Longth	Count
# Part#	Description				Order #		Length	Count
1 6							350.0	2
2 5							340.0	10
3 4							334.0	15
4 2							330.0	1
5 1							320.0	8
Layout	Stock # De	scription				Rest	Length	Repeat
4 of 4	1				1	0 668.0	12 000.0	1x
4 2 3 x 334.0 330 0.0 1002.0								
# Part #	Description				Order #		Length	Count
1 4							334.0	3
2 2	•				•		330.0	1
31 10 2020 r 13:43		0	ut onic 1D your	(tmachines	com			Page 1 of 1

Figure 3.5: Solution of 1D cutting with a commercial product.

The blue ellipses in figure 3.5 indicate the number of required profiles. They are 17 whole lengths of 12,000 mm + 1002 mm of the 18th length.

Results in this method:

N	Дължини	Остатък	Профили
1	2	3	4
1	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
2	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
3	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
4	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
5	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
6	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
7	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
8	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
9	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
10	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
11	12000	120	profile 12 (330x36),
12	12000	120	profile 31 (330x36),
13	12000	100	profile 25 (350x34),
14	12000	120	profile 1 (320x36), profile 19 (360x1),
15	12000	160	profile 19 ($360x29$), profile 25 ($350x4$),
16	12000	120	profile 31 (330x18), profile 12 (330x18),
17	12000	130	profile 15 (330x18), profile 25 (350x16), profile 8 (330x1),
18	12000	11010	profile 8 (330x3),

Table 3.2: Results with Ants for 1D cutting.

N	Length	Waste	Profile
1	2	3	4
1	12000	150	profile 1 (320x36), profile 12 (330x1),
2	12000	120	profile 12 (330x36),
3	12000	120	profile 12 ($330x17$), profile 8 ($330x4$), profile 15 ($330x15$),
4	12000	120	profile 15 ($330x3$), profile 31 ($330x33$),
5	12000	170	profile 31 (330x21), profile 25 (350x14),
6	12000	100	profile 25 (350x34),
7	12000	180	profile 25 ($350x6$), profile 19 ($360x27$),
8	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
9	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
10	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
11	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
12	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
13	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
14	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
15	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
16	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
17	12000	120	profile 19 (360x33),
18	12000	10920	profile 19 (360x3),

Table 3.3: Резултати с $Greedy + n^3$ method for 1D CSP.

Table 3.4: Comparison of results for 1D cutting.

Software	Number of Accounts Used	Time [s]
1	2	3
Commercial product	$17 \mathrm{x} 12000 + 1002 \;\mathrm{mm}$	7
$Greedy + n^3$	$17 \mathrm{x} 12000 + 1080$ мм	< 1
Ants ACO	$17 \mathrm{x} 12000 + 990 \mathrm{mm}$	1

Obviously, the commercial product uses very complex heuristics or other optimization methods. The commercial product is the slowest compared to the other two methods $Greedy + n^3$ and ACO. As can be seen from the comparison table ref tbl: Compare1D, the ant method ACO gives the best result in terms of least waste, which is our main goal. As a computation time $Greedy + n^3$ is slightly faster than ACO at the expense of the worse solution. The commercial product is slow and gives a worse solution than the ACO ant method. Therefore, we can conclude that the algorithm proposed by the author of the dissertation ACO is superior to the other two.

Chapter 4

Task for 2D Cutting Stock Problem.

4.1 Formulation of the task.

The industry sets a variety of optimization tasks to solve. These tasks can be classified on many grounds depending on:

- 1. the nature of the problem to be solved;
- 2. task structure;
- 3. the number of control parameters;
- 4. the nature of the dependence of the criterion and the constraints of the parameters;
- 5. the presence of various restrictions;
- 6. the nature of the required minimum;
- 7. number of criteria;
- 8. and others.

In the production of steel structures it is necessary to cut plates from a given steel sheet. The plates come as polygons from a CAD system. This requires arranging the input plates on the sheet so as to obtain minimal waste. This is the cutting of a certain number of figures from a given material, which in the general case will be a polygon. We will call this polygon a polygon to fill. See figure 1.4.

This task is also known as Cutting Stock Problem or (CSP), [69]. This problem is an NP-complex combinatorial task [88]. The literature gives exact solutions to the problem for figures (planks) that are rectangles. It will be given below an algorithm for finding a solution to the problem of arranging a given number of arbitrary geometric figures (plates described by polygons) inscribed in any contour (polygon to fill). The method allows use of rotation and a mirror image of the figure. CPU computing time increases significantly with increasing the number of figures and their complexity as geometry. Finding a solution by exhausting all possible combinations is unacceptable as too large a calculation. In the modern development of computer technology it is possible to solve a complex task on a super computer that will find all possible solutions, but in most cases this is not justified. Of course, the cost of a significant computing resource depends on the importance of the task. The algorithm presented below has the possibility to parallelize the computational processes. But the mass tasks will be realized on a desktop or personal computer. The aim is to create an algorithm that gives in a short time an acceptable solution to complex combinatorial tasks using mobile computing devices. We will introduce all the mathematical concepts that are used to describe the mathematical model and algorithm for solving the optimization problem.

The CAD system produces polygons, which are lists of points in the coordinate of the XOY system. In the general case, these polygons also contain points that are not vertices of the polygon, i.e. points lying on one right. We will call these points redundant. Therefore, all polygons generated by the CAD system will we apply the function for clearing the excess points. After removing the excess points we get input allowable polygon described by a list of points

$$P = list(pt_0, pt_1, \dots pt_n), \tag{4.1}$$

where pt_i are the vertices of the polygon. This list has the following properties: 1. The list is ordered; 2. The list is cyclic $pt_n = pt_0$; 3. There is no self-crossing.

In the process of working on the algorithm we will need the concept of a segment, which is a segment between two consecutive tops. In this way we generate the segments $e_1 = list(pt_0, pt_1), \ldots, e_n = list(pt_{n-1}, pt_n)$ and we get another characterization of the polygon $\Pi = list(e_1, e_2, \ldots, e_n)$. Plates with curve boundaries are approximated by polygons with a sufficient number of vertices. Examples of input valid polygons are shown in Figure 1.5.

A polygon to fill Δ to be filled will also be described with a list of points:

$$\Delta = list(p_0, p_1, \dots, p_m) \tag{4.2}$$

The filling contour must not be self-intersecting.

There are two criteria for task optimization:

- 1. Minimum fill height optimization minY;
- 2. Optimization of the number of vertices of the residual polygon after cutting of the input polygon from the fill polygon *minVertex*.

Let's consider optimization of the minimum height.

Of all the dispositions, we will consider as the best the one with the smallest ordinate in the coordinate XOY system. If more than one solution with the same ordinates minY is obtained, then we take this with best fill factor. If there is more than one solution with a maximum coefficient of fill we choose those solutions that cut the fill polygon with the smallest number of vertices. This means that the cut achieves "correct" shapes. If there is more than one solution with the smallest number of vertices, then select the first in the list.

To find the face of a polygon, see the formula 2.12. This formula gives the double face of the polygon. Then we define the fill factor *ratio* as:

$$ratio = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} F_i}{A_P} \tag{4.3}$$

Therefore, the minimum value ratio = 0 of the coefficient is when the polygon A_P is not filled. The maximum value ratio = 1.0 is at maximum fill of A_P .

Of course, the definition of minY leads to the situation of how the fill polygon P is introduced. If we want to avoid this problem, then the solution of the problem will

have to take several different angles of the filling polygon P. The angles of rotation will be the angles that each segment concludes with the abscissa axis. The number of rotations is equal to the number of segments of the respective polygon.

Consider optimization of the number of vertices of the residual polygon.

Of all the layouts, the best will be considered what when cutting the input polygon in the fill polygon has at least the vertices of the residual polygon. In the present dissertation, this is the criterion for a polygon to be "smoother". Finding a suitable polygon from the input polygons will be done by comparing the sides of the two polygons - the input and the filling polygon. If we have a complete match of the lengths of the sides of the two polygons, then we will choose this input polygon. If there is no coincidence of the sides of the input polygon to the filling polygon, then we will use the coincidence of the angles of the two polygons.

If more than one solution with the same number of vertices of the residual polygons minVertex is obtained, then we take the first decision in the list of valid decisions. The difference between minY and minVertex is that with minVertex large (long) polygons are allowed to "enter" the filling polygon first, because they are more likely to produce a smooth residue. The minimum smoothness of the residual polygon that can be obtained is a polygon with three vertices $list = (pt_0, pt_1, pt_2)$ with an area other than zero.

4.2 Strategy for selection of an input polygon. Metaheuristic methods.

Metaheuristics is a powerful tool for finding the optimal or suboptimal solution of complex combinatorial problems. A key role in the development of metaheuristic methods is the need to find an acceptable solution for an acceptable time with limited hardware resources. According to cite Wiki: Meta, metaheuristic algorithms (metaheuristic algorithms, in short: metaheuristics, metaheuristics) in computer science are algorithms for mathematical optimization, which solve combinatorial optimization problems. These tasks are generally complex, represented by sampling the input data. Such tasks are usually characterized by strong nonlinearity, many parameters, various complex constraints for satisfaction and many - often contradictory - optimization criteria.

Even with one optimization criterion, there may not be a single valid solution. Only then there is no optimal solution. If there is even just one acceptable solution, then there must be an optimal solution.

In general, finding the optimal or even close to the optimal solution is difficult to achieve. The term "metaheuristics" was introduced by Fred Glover in his founding article in 1986 as an upgrade of the term "heuristic" algorithm, which in the broadest sense means a trial-and-error solution-finding algorithm. "Means" beyond "," super "," at a higher level "and the metaheuristic algorithm means a" higher "strategy that guides and modifies other heuristic algorithms to achieve solutions better than those that would normally be obtained when searching for a local optimum [35], [36]. In addition, all metaheuristic algorithms balance between global and local search. Qualitative solutions to difficult optimization problems can be achieved in a reasonable (ie polynomial) time, but without a guarantee that (global) optimal solutions will be achieved. The two main components of any metaheuristic algorithm are: intensification and diversification, or exploration and exploitation. Diversification means generating a variety of solutions so that the search space can be explored over a wide range, while intensification means focusing demand on a local region, knowing that the current best solution is in that region. When selecting the best solutions, a good balance must be found between intensification and diversification in order to improve the rate of convergence of an algorithm. The choice of the best current solution ensures that the solutions will converge to the optimum, while the diversification by choosing random values of variables allowing to avoid falling into a local extremum and the same time to increase the diversity of the solution. A good combination of these two main components usually leads to finding a global optimum. According to [27], the basic properties of metaheuristics can be summarized as follows:

- 1. Metaheuristics provides strategies to guide the search process;
- 2. Our goal is to effectively explore the search space to find optimal or suboptimal solutions;
- 3. Metaheuristic techniques cover a wide range of procedures from local search procedures to complex machine learning procedures;
- 4. Metaheuristic algorithms are approximate and usually nondeterministic;
- 5. Metaheuristic algorithms generally provide mechanisms to avoid focusing demand only in limited areas of space;
- 6. The basic concepts of metaheuristics can be described on an abstract level;

- 7. Metaheuristic algorithms are universal;
- 8. The metaheurist can use knowledge specific to the field in the form of heuristics, which is governed by a high-level strategy;
- 9. To guide the search, modern metaheuristics uses the experience gained in the search;
- 10. Metaheuristics is a high-level strategy for exploring the search space using different methods;
- 11. Requires a dynamic balance between the use of two fundamental concepts: diversification and intensification.



Figure 4.1: Classification of metaheuristics with populations.

Hybrid metaheuristics provides opportunities to increase search efficiency by combining different metaheuristic algorithms. Hybrid metaheuristics is used in the present dissertation. The following strategy was used:

- 1. "Scattered Search" from the Evolutionary Algorithms of the Population Method See figure 4.1;
- 2. Probabilistic prediction of the selection of an element;
- 3. Hierarchical evaluation of decisions.

We have a list of polygons

$$\Pi_L = (list_1(pt_0, pt_1, \dots pt_n), (list_2(pt_0, pt_1, \dots pt_n)), \dots (list_n), pt_1, \dots pt_n)),$$
(4.4)

where $list_i$ are polygons describing through their vertices. The vertices are described by a list of two real numbers list(X, Y), see 2.1. We will call the list Π_L a list of input polygons.

The polygon Δ to be filled is described by a list of points:

$$\Delta = list(p_0, p_1, \dots, p_m) \tag{4.5}$$

The filling contour must not be self-intersecting. In the given task the polygon for filling Δ is one in number. If we have more than one polygon, then the solution of the problem is repeated for each of them.

Before selecting an input set, it is necessary to estimate the coincidence of the angles and sides of the current input polygon.

$$\Pi_i = (list(pt_0, pt_1, ..., pt_n), i = 1, ..., n)$$

to it the angles and sides of the filling polygon $\Delta = (list_0, pt_1, ..., pt_n)$. For this purpose, two new derivative lists of Π_i and Δ are compiled. Accordingly, they contain sequentially arranged lists list(previosLength, Angle, NextLength). It is good for the elements of the two lists to be composed of constructive pairs. The constructive pair is composed of two elements - the first with a name, the second with a variable. It can be written as cons("name".AnyValue). In "name" we write "angle" for angle or "length" for length In AnyValue - any value which can be Integer, Real, String or List.

Or the new derivative lists are:

```
\Pi_{i} = list((list(cons" previosLength"(distance_{pt_{n}, pt_{0}})))(cons" angle" pt_{n}, pt_{0}, pt_{1})(cons" NextLength"(distance_{pt_{0}, pt_{1}})))
```

```
(list(cons" previos Length" (distance_pt_n pt_{n-1})))
(cons" angle" pt_0, pt_n, pt_{n-1})
(cons" Nort Longth" (distance_pt_n)))))
```

 $(cons"NextLength"(distance_{pt_n,pt_0}))))$

Where n the number of vertices of the polygon Π_i . If (i + 1) > n then i = 0. The Π_i list is cyclic.

A similar list is compiled on the polygon to fill Δ . The Δ list is cyclic.

Each item in the Π_i List is compared to the corresponding item in the Δ list. The largest number of consecutive matching elements from the two lists will give us the highest probability that the polygon Π_i coincides with the polygon Δ . In order to make a correct comparison of the two lists, we will have to choose which list will be the main one. Below the main list we will understand the one that has a greater length (more elements). In the list list(A) can be either Π_i or Δ . Not necessarily the number of vertices of Δ to be greater than the number of vertices of Π_i . Crawling both lists will be done on base indices. The first iteration is when the index 0 from the list listB coincides with the index 0 on the list listA. Now the first index of listA increases by 1. A second iteration follows when the index 0 from the list B coincides with the index 1 on the list A. As an index 0 from listA goes last in listA. Or the listA list has a cyclical behavior. This is repeated as we go through all indexes of listA or the loop is repeated as many times as the length of the list listA. For each check we record the number of consecutive matches. The evaluation of the list listB is given by the following formula:

$$k = \sum Ratio_{angle_i} + \sum Ratio_{Length_i}, \qquad (4.6)$$

, where

$$Ratio_{angle_i} = (if|(angle_{Ai} - angle_{Bi})| < fuzz \ to return 1., else 0.).$$

At the corners we look for a complete match. As Ai is an angle from the list listA, and Bi is the corresponding angle from the list listB.

Once we have a complete coincidence of the corresponding angles $Ratio_{angle_i} = 1$., then we proceed to estimate their respective lengths.

$$Ratio_{Length_i} = (if(length_{Ai} > length_{Bi}) \rightarrow return(\frac{length_{Bi}}{length_{Ai}}), else(\frac{length_{Ai}}{length_{Bi}}) \quad (4.7)$$

Condition 4.7 gives coefficients close to or equal to 1., no matter which length is greater $lengthA_i$ or $lengthB_i$. This is because we are looking for polygons whose sides almost coincide.

As can be seen from the formula (4.6) polygons with a larger number of vertices will be more likely for higher matching scores. This is good, because after subtracting the two polygons $A \setminus B$ we get polygon with fewer vertices. The coefficient of the formula (4.6) can be used as an estimate for the similarity or similarity of figures.

4.3 Strategy for choosing a solution from valid placements.

Let's look at two polygons. Fill polygon $\Delta = list(pt_1, pt_2, pt_3, pt_4)$ and input polygon $\Pi_i = list(pt_1, pt_2, pt_3, pt_4, pt_5, pt_6)$. The right Π_i polygon is the input polygon. The left polygon Δ is the fill polygon. The polygon Π_i is not a triangle! It is necessary to add detailed points along the boundary of the polygon to fill Δ . These points will be areas of placement of the polygon Π_i and check whether the polygon Π_i is in the polygon Δ . If the check is satisfied, we record this decision as possible. Rotation of the landfill is allowed. Mirror image not attached. From these valid solutions we estimate those that have the greatest contact length with the polygon Δ and the distance $LengthA = distance(pt_0, pt_M)$. There is a relationship between the length of the support and the length LengthA. This dependence is accepted by the author. Of course, other dependencies can be written. The evaluation of each solution is eval = LengthOfTouch + (2.0 * LengthA). It is given the weight of the distance from the center of gravity of the polygon to a selected point of the polygon to fill. In this case, this is the point at the bottom, at the left. Another point can be selected regardless of whether it is from the many points of the fill polygon. After evaluating the solutions, we choose the solution with the green outline of the polygon. We subtract $\Delta \setminus \Pi_i$.

Once we have chosen the first solution, we proceed to choose the second. The selection of an input polygon is done according to the procedure described in point 4.2. Since our goal is the maximum consolidation of the solutions, the choice of the second solution should be sought along the contour of the already found solutions. At this stage, a hierarchical evaluation of decisions is applied. We build a rectangular contour around the selected polygons. We will call it *box*. We will first look for solutions that go into the *box* of valid solutions, if we do not find such we use all valid solutions for evaluation. The evaluation of the solutions inside *box* is also done according to the formula: eval = LengthOfTouch + (2.0 * LengthA). It should be noted here that this procedure for selecting solutions after the first must bypass all incoming polygons and then take this with the highest score. In the software developed by the author, this crawl is not done due to the lack of computational resources, but the proposed method is not limited in this direction. If there is enough powerful hardware plus GPUs, the algorithm will give very close results to the global optimum.

After cutting the two polygons, the new contour is obtained. This loop will serve as a fill loop for subsequent polygons. As you can see new contour does not follow completely old. The new contour is purposefully reduced. For more information on how to reduce the contour, see 2.14.

$$ratio_{Global} = \frac{A_{box}}{A_{\Pi_L}} \le 1.0 \tag{4.8}$$

4.4 Finding a possible location of the plate in the filling polygon.

Finding a possible arrangement of the plates (represented as polygons) is done by placing an input polygon in the polygon for filling and applying the function of subtracting two polygons. The function is described below. Depending on the requirement of the particular case we can build derived polygons from the input polygon often with permission to apply rotation and mirror symmetry.

The number of rotations on which we can rotate a given polygon is arbitrary. The more angles we have in the rotation list, the more likely we are to get a possible solution. In order to limit the arbitrary rotation of the polygon without a quality solution (the polygon should be in the filling polygon) it is necessary to choose appropriate rotation angles. The angles of the segments of the input polygon with the abscissa axis X can be taken as a starting point. The exact angles $(0; 0.5\pi; \pi; 1.5\pi)$ can then be added. If it is necessary to consider the application of the input polygon, then the number of additional polygons will increase. Some states of rotation will be completely identical in geometry.

Checking whether one landfill is contained in another can be done in two ways:

- 1. Check for each node whether it is in the fill polygon. This check should be done with a while loop, if the current test point is outside the loop, the solution is dropped without continuing;
- 2. Check if there is a trivial intersection of the two polygons. If there is an intersection, then the decision is dropped, otherwise - is accepted.

If the first criterion for an optimal solution is minY, then only the top of the polygon P can be checked with the smallest ordinate (in this case p_7). But it is best to do for all vertices of the polygon to fill P. Another criterion for choosing a solution is

when a smooth shape is obtained when cutting the two polygons. The criterion for a smooth figure will be the minimum number of vertices after cutting the given polygon from the filling polygon. A combination of criteria is also possible. On the selected valid solutions for minY, the criterion of a minimum number of vertices after cutting them with the fill polygon will be applied.

In the presence of a multi-core processor and the language in which the application is written, parallel calculations are allowed. Parallel calculations can be made for the other possible states of the input polygon.

The algorithm is repeated for the generated mirror image of the input polygon. All generated rotation angles are valid for the mirror polygon.

4.5 Elimination of the real waste in 2D cutting.

A cutting tool with a certain cutting characteristic is used for cutting the figures. For this reason, a distance between the polygons must be provided. We enter the parameter cutW for the width of the joint (knife) between the polygons.

This problem is solved as the input polygons are expanded with a strip with a width of 0.5cutW and each segment is moved off the range by 0.5cutW.

4.6 Results at 2D cutting. Examples.

In the following pages we will illustrate the cutting of the following input polygons (plates). The examples are taken from a real construction site.

The landfill will be a standard rectangular sheet with a width of 1500 mm. For the input polygons we will show results with the contour line of the polygon shifted by the width of the knife. Width of the knife 5 mm. The dimensions of the plates are in millimeters. Before we start calculating the input polygons, they go through preprocessor processing, which includes:

- 1. Sorting the slats by thickness;
- 2. Read their number;
- 3. Find the contour of the plates.



Figure 4.2: Input polygons.

Comparison of the current algorithm with a commercial product.

It takes about three months to make a steel structure from figure 1.1. The number of slats in such a construction is about 1000. The number of unique slats is about 100. The number of iterations is relative. It depends on whether the material is expensive or not. Several iterations can be run on different computers and the best of them can be taken. This is a matter of consumer decision. If hardware is available, several iterations can be made until acceptable waste is obtained.

In the present comparison we will use the bars given in figure 4.4. The total number is 106. With these plates a comparison is made between the commercial product and the developed method in the present dissertation. Finding the final solution with the presented method is for one iteration. More iterations can be made with more homogeneous planks.

Used commercial product.



Figure 4.3: commercial product FP Opti2D.

According to the manufacturer's website, the product offers the following functionalities:

- 1. User friendly graphical interface.
- 2. Handles panels, metal sheets and glazing.
- 3. Specific functions for aluminum composite panels.
- 4. Defines the parts to be optimized.
- 5. Directly uses the panels and glazing lists generated by FP PRO.
- 6. Imports work lists from Excel and from external calculation programs.
- 7. Manages the stock of full sheets and short bars.
- 8. Graphic display and printing of the optimized sheets, with clear indication of the cuts to be made and layout of the workpieces.
- 9. Provides statistical information on use of the sheets.

ptimization Printout							Date/T	ime: 28.11.	2018 г.	09:5	0:54 -	Page
				Opt	i2D (s.n. 437	5)						
WORKORDE	R				MATE	RIAL						
Work Order Description Date U.M. Status	Plai Plai 28. ⁷ mm Opt	nki St 28.′ nki St 28.′ I1.2018 г. imized	11.2018.R01 11.2018 Kg	mq	Materia Full De Thickne Weight	I I scription ess (0,0 m 0.00 Kg	STOMANA nm				
PLANKI_ST_28	3.11.20	18.R01		6000,C) x 1500	9,0 x 1						1/2
©*12 0°*6	5 8				5.0 · 709.	. 351,	* 5 _{709.0}	ହିଁ * 4 3	• 350,	* 96	• 299,0	14
* 230.0	2/ Пл	анка 105		*5	5/ Планка 5	2	10/21/20	5 2*22	*95	- 200.0	*42	
869,0 *38/ Планка 69 869,0 *91/ Планка 16	*90/ Планка 17 1 *37/ Планка 70	845,0	*39/ Пл	анка 68	845,0 1	*92	:/ Плаі	⊣ка 15	1	*4/ Планка 103	1 <u>- 1³²</u> 404 *	755,0 * 41
309,0 309,0		-	20	070,0			2070	,0			260,0	260,0



Figure 4.4: Sheet from the printout of the commercial product.

As can be seen from the printout, the commercial product version V.2.0 / 2 (Build 2) only works with rectangular plates. It is allowed to rotate the plates. According to

the operator, the optimization lasted about 20 minutes or 1200 seconds. Dimensions of the filling sheet 1500mm / 6000mm. Operating time is not specified in the printout. Waste 18.2 %. All plates have an offset contour of 5mm. We will work with this contour in the calculations. Actual waste can be calculated as follows:

1. Total used area - 2 sheets x 1500mm x 6000mm = $18,000,000 mm^2$;

2. Real area of all 106 plates - $9,859,421 \text{ } mm^2$;

The real waste is $8,140,579 mm^2$. Or 45 % waste. Actual occupancy 54 %.

Results of the presented method in the present paper. Number of plates are 106. All plates have an offset contour of 5 mm from their actual contour. Permitted rotation of the plates: Yes. Outline: offsetPtL.

Turn On parameters	Contour	Count plates	Ratio	Time [s]
1	2	3	4	5
(a) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	box	106	0.72	18 776
(b) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	Offset	106	0.70	109 519
(c) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	Offset	106	0.71	227 846
(d) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	Offset	106	0.69	7555
(e) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	Offset	106	0.76	$41 \ 031$
(f.1) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	box	51	0.71(0.67)	2194
(f.2) Mirror:Yes, Rortate:Yes, Intervals:No	box	55	0.57(0.44)	2454
(Commercial product)				
Mirror: N/A, Rortate: Yes, Intervals: N/A	box	106	0.54	1200

Table 4.1: Comparison of a commercial product and the presented algorithm

For the case f.1 and f.2 in brackets are given the fillings of the plates relative to the base sheet 1500mm x 6000mm. The same parameters were used as for the commercial product. The commercial product has a number of limitations. Some of them are that the figures are approximated to a rectangle, a mirror image of the figures is not used. The angles of rotation are reduced to two: 0° and 90° . In terms of the fill ratio *Ratio*, the presented algorithm is much better. see table 4.1. The odds are 0.71 for the current algorithm compared to 0.67 for the commercial product. The second comparison is 0.57 for the current algorithm compared to 0.44 for the commercial product. With large volumes of work or expensive material from which it will be cut the difference increases even more in favor of the presented algorithm. The algorithm presented in this dissertation is better than the commercial product because it gives a higher percentage of compaction of the figures. Another advantage is the very good one its suitability for parallelization of calculations.

Chapter 5 Conclusion

1D Cutting Stock Problem.

As can be seen from the comparison table 3.4 the ant method (ACO) gives the best result in a very short time. In this case, the ACO method exhibits the character of a *Greedy* algorithm. The ACO algorithm is better than the commercial product both in time and in optimization. For large decoupling volumes and computers with weaker processors, the ACO method is very suitable.

2D Cutting Stock Problem.

After the tests of different types of boards, the conclusion is that a larger number of iterations are needed for an acceptable solution of a given problem. The results in the present dissertation are in 3 iterations. Three iterations are accepted because finding a solution takes considerable time. For some types of plates this number is insufficient. The tests were performed on a Windows $(\mathbf{\hat{R}})$ 10 Pro, x64 desktop computer. Intel textregistered Core (TM) i5-9500@3.0 GHz processor. Used processors one. CPU CPU type. Although the processor is one of the last generations at the time of writing this paper is proving weak for a higher degree of compaction of the plates. But if you are looking for a relatively fast arrangement and a small number of boards, the desktop computer can handle it. The presented approach to solving the problem can be applied in 90 % of the cases in practice. It should be noted that a slightly higher density of the solution requires significantly more calculation time. Whether time will be sacrificed at the expense of material depends on how expensive the material from which the figures will be cut is expensive. A further development of the problem will be its development for hardware with sufficient computing resources based on GPU processors. The results of this dissertation have been reported at various national and international conferences.

5.1 List of publications

- Evtimov G. Fidanova S. "Subtraction of Two 2D Polygons with Some Matching Vertices", pp. 80-87, Numerical Methods and Applications, 9th International Conference NM&A'18, Borovets, Bulgaria, 2018, Geno Nikolov, Natalia Kolkovska, Krassimir Georgiev (eds.), ISBN 978-3-030-10691-1, doi:10.1007/978-3-030-10692-8 9
- Evtimov G. Fidanova S. "Heuristic Algorithm for 2D Cutting Stock Problem", pp.350-357 Large-Scale Scientific Computing, 11th International Conference, LSSC 2017, Sozopol, Bulgaria, Ivan Lirkov, Svetozar Margenov (eds.), Springer, Vol. 793, ISBN 978-3-319-73440-8, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-73441-5_37
- Evtimov G. Fidanova S. "Analyses and Boolean Operation of 2D Polygons", pp. 107-118, Advanced Computing in Industrial Mathematics, BGSIAM 2017,K. Georgiev, I. Georgiev (eds.), Springer, Vol. 793, ISBN 978-3-319-97276-3, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-97277-0_9
- Evtimov G. Fidanova S. "2D Optimal Cutting Problem", pp. 33-40, Advanced Computing in Industrial Mathematic, BGSIAM 2016, K. Georgiev, I. Georgiev (eds.), Springer, Vol. 728, ISBN 978-3-319-65529-1, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-65530-7_4
- Ana Avdzhieva, Todor Balabanov, Georgi Evtimov, Ivan Jordanov, Nikolai Kitanov, Nadia Zlateva, Two Dimensional Optimal Cutting Problem, 120th European Study Group with Industry (ESGI'120), Problems & Final Reports
- V. Bodurov, D. Dimov, G. Evtimov, I. Georgiev, S. Harizanov, G. Nikolov, V. Pirinski, The 2D/3D Best-Fit Problem, 113th European Study Group with Industry (ESGI'113), Problems & Final Reports, pp. 62-73, 2015. ISBN:978-619-7223-12-5
- A. Avdzhieva, T. Balabanov, G. Evtimov, D. Kirova, H. Kostadinov, T. Tsachev, S. Zhelezova, N. Zlateva, Optimal Cutting Problem, 113th European Study Group with Industry (ESGI'113), Problems & Final Reports, pp. 49-61, 2015. ISBN:978-619-7223-12-5

5.2 Approbation of the results

The results in the present dissertation have been reported to different events of the section "Parallel Algorithms" at IICT-BAS such as:

- 1. 113th European Study Group with Industry (BGSIAM 2015);
- 2. 11th Annual Meeting of the Bulgarian Section of SIAM (BGSIAM 2016);
- 3. 120th European Study Group with Industry (ESGI'120 2016);
- 4. 12th Annual Meeting of the Bulgarian Section of SIAM (BGSIAM 2017);
- 5. 13th Annual Meeting of the Bulgarian Section of SIAM (BGSIAM 2018);
- 6. Conference on Large-Scale Scientific Computations LSSC'17, Sozopol, 2017;
- 7. Ninth International Conference on Numerical Methods and Applications NM&A'18, Borovets.

5.3 Yields

Contributions to this dissertation can be divided into scientific and applied science, as scientific contributions concern the development of methods and algorithms for 1D and 2D cutting, and the scientific-applied ones refer to their program realization.

The scientific contributions are:

- An algorithm for optimal cutting in one-dimensional space has been developed;
- An algorithm for optimal cutting in two-dimensional space has been developed;
- A method for two-dimensional cutting based on hybrid optimization has been developed;

The scientific and applied contributions are:

- A program implementation of the algorithm for one-dimensional cutting has been made;
- A program implementation of the two-dimensional cutting algorithm has been made;

The results of this dissertation can be used in various fields of science and engineering practice:

- The design of buildings and facilities;
- The design of the wear of parts in machines as well as the design of mechanisms;
- Earth mechanics soil consolidation;
- Aviation equipment finding the optimal path in an environment with obstacles;
- And in many other areas where CAD systems are used.

Applied contributions can also be developed in companies that produce steel structures. The application software can be implemented in other industries that are not related to the construction of buildings and facilities. Another very great application advantage is that the input data is taken directly from the database of the CAD system with which the facility was designed. This repeatedly increases the speed of receiving and accuracy of the data with which the program works. With a few clicks, thousands of polygons can be selected and the cutting program can be started. The software can automatically remove or correct "incorrect" polygons to avoid inaccuracies in the initial results. The solution takes a few minutes depending from the performance of the computer system on which the software is used. The algorithm developed in the presented dissertation, allows the use of a mirror image of the polygons, rotation and other operations, which can lead to a significant improvement of the obtained approximate solution. Of course, for the purposes of large-scale research, the algorithm can be implemented of a supercomputer as it allows significant parallelization of calculations.

5.4 Declaration of originality Declaration of originality of resultse

I declare that the present dissertation contains original results obtained at research conducted by me with the support and assistance of my supervisor. The results obtained, described and / or published by other scientists, are duly and in detail cited in the bibliography.

This dissertation is not applied for the acquisition of a scientific one degree at another university, university or research institute.

Signature:

5.5 Thanks

I am very grateful to my supervisor Prof. Stefka Fidanova for her help valuable advice, for the interpretation of the results of the decisions and for the overall guidance during the work on the dissertation and especially for the introduction of theof metaheuristic methods in the subject of automatic cutting.

I express special gratitude to Prof. Raycho Lazarov for his help in my work on the article cite NMA'18. The missing link was made in this work in the technology for approximate solution of this complex optimization problem. Without this article, solving the problem would be very difficult.

Thanks to Assoc. Prof. Ivan Georgiev and Assoc. Prof. Stanislav Harizanov for their help in interpreting some mathematical models. Thanks to Dr. Todor Balabanov for the advice during the writing of this dissertation.

Thanks to Prof. Stefka Dimova, who introduced me to this topic through the organization of the 113th and 120th European Study Group with Industry in Sofia;

Thanks to Art. cor. Svetoslav Margenov and the whole team from the Institute of Information and Communication Technologies in Bulgaria Academy of Sciences for the trust and support during my work on the dissertation.

Bibliography

- Valerio de Carvalho J.M. "Lp models for bin packing and cutting stock problems", European Journal of Operational Research 141:253-273,(2002).
- [2] Chen C.L.S., Hart S.M., Tham W.M. "A simulated annealing heuristic for theone-dimensional cutting stock problem", European Journal of Operational Research93:522-535,(1996).
- [3] Foerster H., Wscher G. "Pattern reduction in one-dimensional cutting stock problems", In: Proceedings of the 15th Trienal Conference of the International Federationof Operational Research Societies, (1999).
- [4] Falkenauer E., "A hybrid grouping genetic algorithm for bin packing", Journal of Heuristics Vol. 2, 1996
- [5] Song X., Chu C.B., Nie Y.Y., Bennell J.A. "An iterative sequential heuristic procedure a real-life 1.5-dimensional cutting stock problem". European Journal of OperationalResearch 175:1870–1889, (2006).
- [6] Suliman S.M.A. "Pattern generating procedure for the cutting stock problem", IntJ Production Economics 74:293-301, (2001).
- [7] Vahrenkamp R. "Random search in the one-dimensional cutting stock problem", European Journal of Operational Research 95:191–200, (1996).
- [8] Vanderbeck F. "Exact algorithm for minimizing the number of setups in theone-dimensional cutting stock problem", Operations Research 48:915-926, (2000).
- [9] O'Rourke J., "Computational Geometry in C second edition", ISBN 0 521 64976 5, http://www.cambridge.org
- [10] de Berg M., van Kreveld M., Overmars M., Schwarzkopf O.C. "Computational Geometry: Algorithms and Applications, Second Edition", ISBN 3-540-65620-0
- [11] Graham, R.L. (1972). "An Efficient Algorithm for Determining the Convex Hull of a Finite Planar Set", Information Processing Letters. 1 (4): 132-133. doi:10.1016/0020-0190(72)90045-2 , https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Graham_scan
- [12] Evtimov G., Fidanova S. "Subtraction of Two 2D Polygons with Some Matching Vertices", pp. 80-87, Numerical Methods and Applications, 9th International Conference NM&A'18, Borovets, Bulgaria, 2018, ISBN 978-3-030-10691-1, doi:10.1007/978-3-030-10692-8_9

- [13] Evtimov G., Fidanova S. "Heuristic Algorithm for 2D Cutting Stock Problem", pp.350-357, Large-Scale Scientific Computing, 11th International Conference, LSSC 2017, Sozopol, Bulgaria, Springer, Vol. 793, ISBN 978-3-319-73440-8, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-73441-5 37
- [14] Evtimov G., Fidanova S. "Analyses and Boolean Operation of 2D Polygons", pp. 107-118, Advanced Computing in Industrial Mathematics, BGSIAM 2017, Springer, Vol. 793, ISBN 978-3-319-97276-3, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-97277-0_9
- [15] Evtimov G. Fidanova S. "2D Optimal Cutting Problem", pp. 33-40, Advanced Computing in Industrial Mathematic, BGSIAM 2016, Springer, Vol. 728, ISBN 978-3-319-65529-1, doi:10.1007/978-3-319-65530-7_4
- [16] Evtimov G., Fidanova S. "Ant Colony optimization algorithm for 1D Cutting Stock Problem", pp. 24, Advanced Computing in Industrial Mathematic, BGSIAM 2016
- [17] Fidanova S. "ACO Algorithm with Edditional Reinforcement, From Ant Colonies to Artificial Ants", Lecture Notes in Computer Science, N2463, Spinger, Germany, 2002,292-293
- [18] Fidanova S., Marinov P., Alba E. "ACO for Optimal Sensor Layout, In Proc. of Int. Conf. on Evolutionary Computing, Valencia, Spain, Joaquim Filipe and Janus Kacprzyk eds.", SciTePress-science and Tchnology Publications Portugal, ISBN 978-989-8425-31-7, 2010, 5-9
- [19] Fidanova S., Marinov P., Alba E. "Wireless Sensor Network layout, In Monte Carlo Methods and aplications", K. Sabelfeld, I. Dimov eds., Chapter 9, De Gruyter Pub, Berlin, germany, 2012, 39-46
- [20] Fidanova S., Shindarov M., Marinov P. "Mono-objective algorithm for Wireless Sensor Network layout, In Proc of OMKO-NET Int.", Conference, Southampton, UK, 2012a, 57-63
- [21] Fidanova S., Shindarov M., Marinov P. "Optimal Sensor Layou Using Multiobjective Metaheuristic, In Proc of OMKO-NET Int.", Of Int. Conference of information systems and Grid Technologies, Sofia, Bulgaria, 2011, 114-122
- [22] Fidanova S., Shindarov M., Marinov P. "Multi-Objective ant algorithm for Wireless Sensor Network Positioning.", Proceedings of Bulgarian academy of Science, Vol 66(3), 2013, 353-360.
- [23] Fidanova S., Shindarov M., Marinov P. "Wireless Sensor Positioning ACO Algorithm.", Studies of Computational intelligence, J.Kacprzyk and K. atanassov eds., Spinger, Germany
- [24] Gonalves J.F., "A hybrid genetic algorithm-heuristic for a twodimensional or-thogonal packing problem" Eur J Oper Res, Vol 183, No 3, 2007, 1212-1229.
- [25] V. Bodurov, D. Dimov, G. Evtimov, I. Georgiev, S. Harizanov, G. Nikolov, V. Pirinski, The 2D/3D Best-Fit Problem, 113th European Study Group with Industry (ESGI'113), Problems & Final Reports, pp. 62-73, 2015. ISBN:978-619-7223-12-5

- [26] A. Avdzhieva, T. Balabanov, G. Evtimov, D. Kirova, H. Kostadinov, T. Tsachev, S. Zhelezova, N. Zlateva, "Optimal Cutting Problem, 113th European Study Group with Industry (ESGI'113)", Problems & Final Reports, pp. 49-61, 2015. ISBN:978-619-7223-12-5
- [27] Боровска П., "Синтез и анализ на паралелни алгоритми", ISBN:978-954-438-764-4
- [28] https://www.sit.ac.jp/user/konishi/JPN/Tech_inform/Pdf/ GeometricalMoment.pdf
- [29] Р. Даскалов, Е. Даскалова, "Висша математика, част I, Аналитична геометрия", Габрово, 2012
- [30] Antonio, Franklin "Chapter IV.6: Faster Line Segment Intersection", In Kirk, David (ed.). Graphics Gems III. Academic Press, Inc. pp. 199–202. ISBN 0-12-059756-X, (1992).
- [31] "Weisstein, Eric W. "Line-Line Intersection. From MathWorld", A Wolfram Web Resource. Retrieved 2008-01-10.
- [32] Shimrat, M., "Algorithm 112: Position of point relative to polygon", 1962, Communications of the ACM Volume 5 Issue 8, Aug. 1962
- [33] Eric Haines, "Point in Polygon Strategies" in Graphics Gems IV", (1994) http://geomalgorithms.com/a03-_inclusion.html
- [34] https://bg.wikipedia.org/wiki/\T2A\CYRM\T2A\cyre\T2A\cyrt\T2A\cyra\ T2A\cyre\T2A\cyrv\T2A\cyrr\T2A\cyri\T2A\cyrs\T2A\cyrt\T2A\cyri\T2A\ cyrch\T2A\cyrn\T2A\cyri_\T2A\cyra\T2A\cyrl\T2A\cyrg\T2A\cyro\T2A\ cyrr\T2A\cyri\T2A\cyrt\T2A\cyri
- [35] Glover F., "Future paths for integer programming and links to artificial intelligence", Computers and Operations Research, 13, 533-549 (1986).
- [36] Glover F. and Laguna M., "Tabu Search", Kluwer, Boston, (1997).
- [37] Balaban, I. J. "An optimal algorithm for finding segments intersections", Proc. 11th ACM Symp. Computational Geometry, pp. 211–219, doi:10.1145/220279.220302, (1995).
- [38] Bartuschka, U.; Mehlhorn, K.; Näher, S. "A robust and efficient implementation of a sweep line algorithm for the straight line segment intersection problem", in Italiano, G. F.; Orlando, S. (eds.), Proc. Worksh. Algorithm Engineering, (1997).
- [39] Bentley, J. L.; Ottmann, T. A. "Algorithms for reporting and counting geometric intersections", IEEE Transactions on Computers, C-28 (9): 643-647, doi:10.1109/TC.1979.1675432, (1979).
- [40] "Point in Polygon, One More Time...", Archived 2018-05-24 at the Wayback Machine, Ray Tracing News, vol. 3 no. 4, October 1, 1990.
- [41] http://www.theswamp.org/index.php?topic=1891.0

- [42] Boissonat, J.-D.; Preparata, F. P. "Robust plane sweep for intersecting segments", (PDF), SIAM Journal on Computing, 29 (5): 1401–1421, doi:10.1137/S0097539797329373, (2000).
- [43] Brown, K.Q. "Comments on "Algorithms for Reporting and Counting Geometric Intersections", IEEE Transactions on Computers, C-30 (2): 147, doi:10.1109/tc.1981.6312179, (1981).
- [44] Chazelle, Bernard; Edelsbrunner, Herbert (1992), "An optimal algorithm for intersecting line segments in the plane", Journal of the ACM, 39 (1): 1–54, doi:10.1145/147508.147511
- [45] Alvarez-Valdes R, Parajon A, Tamarit J. M, "A computational study of heuristicalgorithms for two-dimensional cutting stock problems", 4th metaheuristics inter-national conference (MIC2001), 2001, 16-20.
- [46] Chen, E.Y.; Chan, T.M. "A space-efficient algorithm for segment intersection", Proc. 15th Canadian Conference on Computational Geometry (PDF), (2003).
- [47] Clarkson, K.L. "Applications of random sampling in computational geometry", II", Proc. 4th ACM Symp. Computational Geometry, pp. 1–11, doi:10.1145/73393.73394, (1988).
- [48] Eppstein, D.; Goodrich, M.; Strash, D. "Linear-time algorithms for geometric graphs with sublinearly many crossings", Proc. 20th ACM-SIAM Symp. Discrete Algorithms (SODA 2009), pp. 150–159, (2009).
- [49] Cintra G., Miyazawa F., Wakabayashi Y., Xavier E., "Algorithms for twodimensional cutting stock and strip packing problems using dynamic programming and column generation", European Journal of Operational Research, European Journal of Operational Research, Vol. 191, 2008,61-85.
- [50] Mulmuley, K. "A fast planar partition algorithm", I", Proc. 29th IEEE Symp. Foundations of Computer Science (FOCS 1988), pp. 580–589, doi:10.1109/SFCS.1988.2197, (1988).
- [51] Preparata, F. P.; Shamos, M. I. "Section 7.2.3: Intersection of line segments", Computational Geometry: An Introduction, Springer-Verlag, pp. 278-287, (1985).
- [52] Shamos, M. I.; Hoey, Dan "Geometric intersection problems", 17th IEEE Conf. Foundations of Computer Science (FOCS 1976), pp. 208–215, doi:10.1109/SFCS.1976.16, (1976)
- [53] Dorigo M., Manieezz M., mColorni A., "The ant syste: Optimization by a colony of cooperating agents", IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man and Cybernetics B, Vol 26(1), 1996, pp 29-41
- [54] Dorigo M., "Optimization, Learning and Natural Algorithms", PhD thesis, Politecnico di Milano, Italie, 1992.
- [55] Lodi, A., Martello S., Vigo D., "Recent advances on two-dimensional bin packingproblems", Discrete Applied Mathematics, Vol. 123, 2002, 379-396.

- [56] Falkenauer E., "A hybrid grouping genetic algorithm for bin packing", Journal of Heuristics, Vol. 2, 1996, pp. 5-30
- [57] Hinterding R., Khan L., "Genetic algorithms for cutting stock problems: with and without countiguity", InX. Yao, editor, Progress in Evolutionary Computation, Berlin, Germany, Springer, 1995, pp. 166-186
- [58] Jaromi M.H., Tavakkoli-Moghaddam, R., Makui, A. Shamsi A., "Solving an one-dimensional cutting stock problem by simulated and tabu search", J. of Industrial Engineering International, Vol. 8 (1), Spinger, 2012, pp. 24
- [59] Reeves C., "Hybrid genetic algorithms for bin-packing and related problems", Annals of Opera Research 63, 1996, pp.371 396
- [60] Vink M., Solving combinatorial problems using evolutionary algorithms, 1997 http://citeseer.nj.nec.com/vink97solving.html
- [61] Parmar K., Prajapati H., Dabhi V., "Cutting stock problem: A survey of evolutionary computing based solution", In Proc. of Green Computing Communication and Electrical Engineering, 2014, doi:10.1109/ICGCCEE.2014.6921411.
- [62] Dusberger, F., Raidl, G.R., "A variable neighborhood search using very large neighborhood structures for the 3-staged 2-dimensional cutting stock problem", In: Blesa, M.J., Blum, C., Voß, S. (eds.) HM 2014. LNCS, vol. 8457, pp. 85–99. Springer, Cham (2014). doi:10.1007/978-3-319-07644-7_7
- [63] Dusberger, F., Raidl, G.R., "Solving the 3-staged 2-dimensional cutting stock problem by dynamic programming and variable neighborhood search.", Electron. Notes Discret. Math. 47, 133-140 (2015)MathSciNetCrossRefzbMATH Google Scholar
- [64] Lin Z., Li Y., "An Efficient Algorithm for Intersection, Union and Difference between Two Polygons", In proc. of Computer Network and Multimedia Technology, Wuhan, China, 2009, 1-4
- [65] Gonçalves J.F., "A hybrid genetic algorithm-heuristic for a twodimensional orthogonal packing problem", European Journal of Operational Research, Vol 183, No 3, 2007, 1212-1229.
- [66] Alvarez-Valdes R., Parreno F., Tamarit J.M., "A Tabu Search algorithm for two dimensional non-guillotine cutting problems", European Journal of Operational Research, Vol.183(3), 2007, 1167-1182.
- [67] Alvarez-Valdes R., Parajon, A., Tamarit, J.M. "A computational study of heuristic algorithms for two-dimensional cutting stock problems", In: 4th Metaheuristics International Conference (MIC 2001), pp. 16–20 (2001)
- [68] Lodi A., Martello S., Vigo D., "Recent advances on two-dimensional bin packing problems", Discrete Applied Mathematics, Vol. 123, 2002, 379-396.
- [69] Delorme M., M. Iori, S. Martello, "Bin packing and Cutting Stock Problems: Mathematical models and exact algorithms", European Journal of Operational Research 2016, 255, 1–20, doi:10.1016/j.ejor.2016.04.030

- [70] Wäscher, G.; Haußner, H.; Schumann, H. "An Improved Typology of Cutting and Packing Problems", European Journal of Operational Research Volume 183, Issue 3, 1109-1130
- [71] M.P. Johnson, C. Rennick and E. Zak "Skiving addition to the cutting stock problem in the paper industry", SIAM Review, 472-483, (1997).
- [72] Raffensperger, J. F. "The generalized assortment and best cutting stock length problems", International Transactions in Operational Research. 17: 35-49, doi:10.1111/j.1475-3995.2009.00724.x., (2010).
- [73] Kantorovich, V.L., "Mathematical methods of organizing and planning production", Leningrad State University. 1939
- [74] Kantorovich L.V. and Zalgaller V.A. "Calculation of Rational Cutting of Stock", Lenizdat, Leningrad, (1951)
- [75] Gilmore P.C., R.E. Gomory "A linear programming approach to the cutting-stock problem", Operations Research 9: 849-859, (1961).
- [76] Gilmore P.C., R.E. Gomory "A linear programming approach to the cutting-stock problem - Part II", Operations Research 11: 863-888, (1963).
- [77] Gradiar M., Kljaji M., Resinovi, G., Jesenko J. "A sequential heuristic procedure for one-dimensional cutting", European Journal of Operational Research. 114. 3, 557-568, (1999).
- [78] Gradisar M., Resinovic G., Kljajic, M., "A hybrid approach for optimization of one-dimensional cutting", European Journal of Operational Research. 119. 3, 719-728, (1999).
- [79] Gradisar M., Resinovic G., Kljajic M. (2002) "Evaluation of algorithms for one-dimensional cutting", Computers and Operations Research 29:1207–1220
- [80] Dyckhoff H., "A typology of cutting and packing problems", European Journal of Operational Research. 44, 145-159,(1990).
- [81] Vance P., Barnhart, C., Johnson, E.L., Nemhauser, G.L. "Solving binary cutting stock problems by column generation and branch-and-bound", Computational Optimization and Applications. 3. 111-130,(1994).
- [82] Vance P., "Branch-and-price algorithms for the one-dimensional cutting stock problem", Computational Optimization and Applications. 9, 211-228,(1998).
- [83] Goulimis C. "Optimal solutions for the cutting stock problem", European Journal of Operational Research 44: 197-208, (1990)
- [84] de Carvalho V. "Exact solution of cutting stock problems using column generation and branch-and-bound", International Transactions in Operational Research 5: 35–44, (1998)
- [85] Berberler M.E., Nuriyev U.G., "A New Heuristic Algorithm for the One-Dimensional Cutting Stock Problem". Appl. Compuy. Math. 9.1, 19-30,(2010).

- [86] Diegel A., E. Montocchio, E. Walters, S. van Schalkwyk and S. Naidoo (1996), "Setup minimizing conditions in the trim loss problem", European Journal of Operational Research 95:631-640
- [87] McDiarmid C., "Pattern Minimisation in Cutting Stock Problems", Discrete Applied Mathematics, 121-130, (1999)
- [88] Garey M.R., Johnson, D.S., "Computers and Intractability: A Guide to the Theory of NP-Completeness", WH Freemann, New York (1979).
- [89] Kantorovich L.V., "Mathematical methods of organizing and planning production", Management Science 6.4, 366-422,(1960).
- [90] Jahromi, M.H., Tavakkoli-Moghaddam, R., Makui, A. Shamsi A. "Solving an one-dimensional cutting stock problem by simulated annealing and tabu search", Journal of Industrial Engineering International, Vol. 8(1), Springer, 2012, paper 24.
- [91] Jahromi, M.H., Tavakkoli-Moghaddam, R., Makui, A., Shamsi, A., "Solving an one dimensional cutting stock problem by simulated annealing and tabu search", Journal of Industrial Engineering International. (2012).
- [92] "Constantine Goulimis. Counterexamples in the CSP", arXiv:2004.01937
- [93] Maria Garcia de la Banda, P. J. Stuckey., "Dynamic Programming to Minimize the Maximum Number of Open Stacks", INFORMS Journal on Computing, Vol. 19, No. 4, Fall 2007, 607-617.
- [94] Chvátal, V. "Linear Programming", W.H. Freeman. ISBN 978-0-7167-1587-0, (1983).
- [95] Cherri, A.C., Arenales, M.N., Yanasse, H.H., "The one-dimensional cutting stock problems with usable leftover: a heuristic approach", European Journal of Operational Research. 196.3, 897-908,(2009).
- [96] Cherri, A.C., Arenales, M.N., Yanasse, H.H., "The usable leftover onedimensional cutting stock problem-a priority-in-use heuristic", Intl. Trans. in Op. Res. 20, 189-199,(2013).
- [97] Valerio de Carvalho, J.M., "Exact solution of bin-packing problems using column generation and branch-and-bound", Annals of Operation Research. 86, 629-659, (1999).
- [98] Hatem Ben Amor, J.M. Valério de Carvalho, "Cutting Stock Problems in Column Generation", edited by Guy Desaulniers, Jacques Desrosiers, and Marius M. Solomon, Springer, 2005, XVI, ISBN 0-387-25485-4.
- [99] Waescher, G., Gau, T., "Heuristics for the Integer one-dimensional Cutting Stock Problem", A Computational Study. OR Spektrum18. 3, 131-144,(1996).
- [100] Vanderbeck, F., "Computational study of a column generation algorithm for binpacking and cutting stock problems", Mathematical Programming A. 86, 565-594, (1999).

- [101] Vanderbeck, F., "On DantzigWolfe decomposition in integer programming andways to perform branching in a branch-and-price algorithm", Operations Research. 48, 111-128,(2000).
- [102] Mobasher, A., Ekici A., "Solution approaches for the cutting stock problem with setup cost", Computers and Operations Research. 40, 225-235,(2013).
- [103] Johnston, R.E., Sadinlija, E., "A new model for complete solutions toonedimensional stock problems", European Journal of Operational Research. 153, 176-183,(2004).
- [104] Johnston, R.E. "Rounding algorithm for cutting stock problems", Journal of Asian-Pacific Operations Research societies 3:166–171, (1986).
- [105] Umetani, S., Yagiura, M., Ibaraki, T., "One-dimensional cutting stock problem to minimize the number of different patterns", European Journal of Operational Research. 146, 388-402,(2003).
- [106] S. Umetani, M. Yagiura, and T. Ibaraki "One dimensional cutting stock problem to minimize the number of different patterns", European Journal of Operational Research 146, 388–402, (2003)
- [107] Scheithauer, G., Terno, J., Muller, A., Belov, G., "Solving one-dimensional cutting stock problems exactly with a cutting plane algorithm", Journal of the Operational Research Society. 52, 1390-1401,(2001).
- [108] Belov, G., Scheithauer, G., "A branch-and-cut-and-price algorithm for one-dimensional stock cutting and two-dimensional two-stage cutting", European Journal of Operational Research. 171, 85-106,(2006).
- [109] Belov, G., Scheithauer, G., "A cutting plane algorithm for the onedimensional cutting stock problem with multiple stock lengths", European Journal of OperationalResearch. 141, 274-294,(2002).
- [110] Mukhacheva, E.A., Belov, G., Kartak, V., Mukhacheva, A. S., "Onedimensional cutting stock problem: Numerical experiments with the sequential value correction method and a modified branch-and-bound method", Pesquisa Operacional. 2000.2, 153-168,(2001).
- [111] Belov G., Scheithauer G. "Setup and open stacks minimization in onedimensional stock cutting", INFORMS Journal of Computing 19(1):27–35, (2007).
- [112] Belov G., Scheithauer G. "The number of setups (different patterns) in one-dimensional stock cutting", Technical Report, Desden University, (2003).
- [113] Belov G., Scheithauer G. "A branch-and-cut-and-price algorithm for onedimensional stock cutting and two-dimensional two-stage cutting", European Journalof Operational Research 171:85–106, (2006).
- [114] Dikili A.C., Sarz E., PekN. A., "A successive elimination method for onedimensional stock cutting problems in ship production", Ocean engineering. 34.13, 1841-1849, (2007).